



# The Role of the 2020 National Defense Authorization Act (NDAA) in Rebuilding the U.S. Military

Edited by Frederico Bartels



## The Role of the 2020 National Defense Authorization Act (NDAA) in Rebuilding the U.S. Military

Edited by Frederico Bartels

### About the Authors

*Frederico Bartels* is Policy Analyst for Defense Budgeting Policy in the Center for National Defense, of the Kathryn and Shelby Cullom Davis Institute for National Security and Foreign Policy, at The Heritage Foundation.

*Justin Bogie* is Senior Policy Analyst in Fiscal Affairs in the Grover M. Hermann Center for the Federal Budget, of the Institute for Economic Freedom.

*Ted R. Bromund, PhD,* is Senior Research Fellow in Anglo-American Relations in the Margaret Thatcher Center for Freedom, of the Davis Institute.

Thomas Callender is Senior Research Fellow for Defense Programs in the Center for National Defense.

Dean Cheng is Senior Research Fellow in the Asian Studies Center, of the Davis Institute.

*Emilie Kao* is Director of the Richard and Helen DeVos Center for Religion and Civil Society, of the Institute for Family, Community, and Opportunity.

*Klon Kitchen* is Senior Research Fellow in Technology, National Security, and Science Policy in the Douglas and Sarah Allison Center for Foreign Policy, of the Davis Institute.

Daniel Kochis is Policy Analyst in European Affairs in the Thatcher Center.

*Jude Schwalbach* is Research Assistant in the Center for Education Policy, of the Institute for Family, Community, and Opportunity.

John-Michael Seibler is Legal Fellow in the Edwin Meese III Center for Legal and Judicial Studies, of the Institute for Constitutional Government.

Thomas W. Spoehr is Director of the Center for National Defense.

John Venable is Senior Research Fellow for Defense Policy in the Center for National Defense.

*Riley Walters* is Policy Analyst for the Asian Economy and Technology in the Asian Studies Center.

Dakota L. Wood is Senior Research Fellow for Defense Programs in the Center for National Defense.

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at: http://report.heritage.org/sr208

**The Heritage Foundation** 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE Washington, DC 20002 (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

## The Role of the 2020 National Defense Authorization Act (NDAA) in Rebuilding the U.S. Military

#### Edited by Frederico Bartels

The FY 2020 defense budget will be the most important defense budget of the Trump Administration. In great measure, the FY 2020 budget will determine the destiny of the military rebuild championed by President Trump and by Congress. Due to recent budget increases, the military has seen gains in readiness, but the rebuild is far from a completed task. Every service has expressed the imperative to increase in size and in capabilities in order to counter great power competition as described in the National Defense Strategy. The FY 2020 defense budget represents the fork in the road for the military rebuild and for the viability of the defense strategy. The 2020 National Defense Authorization Act (NDAA) will be a clear signal of how Congress intends to shape the resources that will define the military's effort and direction. In this Special Report, Heritage Foundation analysts detail 57 recommendations for Congress on how to continue the crucial rebuilding of the U.S. military through the 2020 NDAA.

The 2020 defense budget will be the most important defense budget of the Trump Administration. The 2020 budget request is the first one fully developed by the Trump team. It is also the first to be fully informed by the January 2018 National Defense Strategy (NDS).<sup>1</sup> This budget must also contend with the final two years of the spending caps mandated by the 2011 Budget Control Act (BCA), which cover fiscal years (FYs) 2020 and 2021.<sup>2</sup>

In great measure, the 2020 budget will determine the destiny of the military rebuild championed by President Donald Trump and by Congress. As it currently stands, due to budget increases from FY 2017 to FY 2019, the military has seen gains in readiness, but the rebuild is far from a completed task. Every service has expressed the imperative to increase in size and in capabilities in order to counter great power competition described in the National Defense Strategy. The 2020 defense budget represents the fork in the road for the military rebuild and for the viability of the defense strategy. The National Defense Authorization Act (NDAA) for FY 2020 will be a clear signal of how Congress intends to shape the resources that will define the military's effort and direction. As the old maxim goes—a strategy without resources is nothing but a wish.

#### The State of the Military Rebuild

Since taking office, President Trump has placed an emphasis on rebuilding the military, which led to increased defense budgets. The 2017 "Request for Additional Appropriations" targeted maintenance shortfalls,<sup>3</sup> and the Bipartisan Budget Act (BBA) of 2018 offered substantial boosts to the resources dedicated to defending the nation.<sup>4</sup>

Nonetheless, rebuilding the military is not a simple equation in which taxpayers' dollars are automatically transformed into a ready force. It takes time for increased resources to produce increased readiness and a larger force. There is a considerable lag time between the input of resources and the output of increased readiness, lethality, or force. It took multiple years for the readiness cracks to start showing, and, by the same token, it will take years for these cracks to disappear.

The Heritage Foundation's *Index of U.S. Military Strength* evaluates the changes in the capacity, capability, and readiness of each military service over the previous year.<sup>5</sup> Measurements are on a five-point scale that ranges from "very weak" to "very strong," with "marginal" being the middle option. The 2019 edition started to show some of the effects of increased resources. The Army's readiness increased from "weak" to "strong." The Navy saw increases in its capability from "weak" to "marginal," due to investments in seamanship skills. These gains are part of a rebuilding process that is slow, fragile, and requires consistent funding.

The previous Secretary of Defense, James Mattis, described the need for continued effort and attention in 2017 when discussing the Department of Defense's (DOD's) budget:

[A]s I mentioned in my opening remarks, we didn't get into this situation in one year. We're not going to get out of it in one year. And I recognize that Congress has a responsibility to raise armies and sustain navies, but we can't do [that] in one year or put a marker down in one year. It's unrealistic. And I mentioned that we're going to have to have sustained growth F.Y. '19 to 2023, and this is [where] you'll see the biggest growth[:] Army, Air Force, and Navy showing up as we're still digging ourselves out of a readiness operation and maintenance hole.<sup>6</sup>

The 2020 NDAA represents a pivotal opportunity that will help determine the future of our current effort to rebuild the military. Both former Secretary Mattis and Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff General Joseph Dunford expressed that the military needs between 3 percent and 5 percent above inflation budget growth between 2018 and 2023.<sup>7</sup> The military was able to achieve that growth in 2018 and in 2019. It will require similar growth in order to be able to keep up with the current demands placed on our military by the National Defense Strategy.

**The 2019 Fiscal Year.** In many ways, FY 2019, fueled by the BBA,<sup>8</sup> was an exception to the current budgetary problems and delays. Both the defense authorization and defense appropriation legislation

were signed by the President before the start of the fiscal year. The budgetary process worked in the timeline that it is supposed to work.

The John S. McCain National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2019 was presented to the President for signature on August 3, 2018. The President signed it on August 13,<sup>9</sup> which was the earliest it had been signed since 1978.<sup>10</sup> The defense appropriations bill was presented to the President for signature on September 27, 2018, and signed the next day.<sup>11</sup>

The passage of both these pieces of legislation before the end of the fiscal year on September 30, 2018, is, on its face, a simple achievement. After all, it means that Congress was capable of following the plan that it outlined for itself for a fiscal year. Nonetheless, it is a major departure from the norm. Since 2010, every single fiscal year has started under a continuing resolution—a temporary mechanism designed to give Congress more time to negotiate its annual budget, while keeping the budgetary status quo for the federal agencies. It is a process that has considerable negative impacts on the DOD, especially when it comes to efficient contracting for goods and services and the development of new materiel programs.<sup>12</sup>

**The Pressures in 2020.** In many ways, the budgetary arguments and legislation for FY 2019 were an exception that is unlikely to happen again in FY 2020. As a matter of fact, the 2020 budget has some unique pressures which compound the challenge of an on-time budget.

The coming fiscal year's defense budget cannot count on the benefits experienced in 2019 mainly because of the re-imposition of the BCA budget cap for defense. Similar to other years in which the caps were renegotiated, it is likely that Congress will modify the spending levels for FY 2020 and 2021. However, the budget outlook is already unsustainable and it is critical that Congress offset any new spending without increasing the debt.

There are at least two ways to do this. First, Congress could reduce non-defense spending by an equal amount to any the proposed defense increase. Second, Congress could offset any new spending over the next 10 years using mandatory savings.

A second pressure is a scheduled transfer of Overseas Contingency Operations (OCO) funds, which are exempt from the BCA caps, to the base DOD budget, which is not.<sup>13</sup> The DOD had previously announced plans to transfer \$49 billion from OCO to the base



## President's Defense Budget Falls Short of Funding Levels

DEFENSE BUDGET AUTHORITY IN BILLIONS

CHART 1

**SOURCES:** Heritage Foundation calculations based on data from U.S. Department of Defense, Office of Under Secretary of Defense (Comptroller), "National Defense Budget Estimates for FY 2019," April 2018, https://comptroller.defense.gov/Portals/45/Documents/ defbudget/fy2019/FY19\_Green\_Book.pdf (accessed August 9, 2018), and U.S. Department of Defense, "DoD Congressional Budget Data," FY2018 and FY2019 reports, https://budget.dtic.mil/ (accessed August 31, 2018).

SR208 🖀 heritage.org

budget in order to align the usage of these funds with its reality.<sup>14</sup> Regardless of the proper account where expenditures should be, the important political difference is that whatever amount the DOD decides to transfer to the base budget will have to be accounted for in the BCA cap. Otherwise it will be effectively reducing the defense budget.

A third pressure is the high deficit experienced in FY 2018, which further added to the country's mounting debt. The rising debt is a threat not only to the defense budget, but to the whole country, since it has the potential to slow down the economic growth substantially, and to eventually consume all federal government expenditures.<sup>15</sup> Therefore it will be very important to balance all the priorities of the federal budget in order to put the government on a better financial footing.

**Breaking the BCA Firewall.** Under the BCA, defense and non-defense spending are each capped

in separate categories rather than one aggregate total. This firewall splits the overall discretionary funding allocation between defense and non-defense, and under the law each are governed by separate limits. Defense and non-defense spending were designed to share an equal proportion of the cuts imposed by the BCA, a concept termed "parity."

This parity is arbitrary and a political construct that is no longer relevant.<sup>16</sup> The original BCA cuts had a disproportionately negative impact on the national defense budget. Since 2011, it has also led to irresponsible spending increases. National defense is a core constitutional function and the levels set by the BCA were too low to fully and properly fund the military. This has been the impetus for three separate budget deals passed by Congress to increase defense spending. However, in order to increase defense spending some congressional leaders have demanded an increase in unrelated non-defense spending in



order to maintain parity.<sup>17</sup> In total, base non-defense spending has increased by more than \$200 billion since 2013.

The President's and House budget proposals have consistently called for the elimination of the firewall between defense and non-defense spending.<sup>18</sup> Congress and President Trump already departed from this construct in the May 2017 funding bill, which provided \$16.5 billion more for defense than for non-defense.<sup>19</sup> Lawmakers need to continue making progress in prioritizing defense needs over domestic programs. Congress's goal in budgeting responsibly should be to focus on key constitutional responsibilities, such as national defense, within existing spending controls.

Congress should revise the current BCA structure to eliminate the firewall between defense and nondefense spending permanently. This will give Congress greater flexibility to adjust national defense spending without the need for a statutory change each year. A wide variety of cuts could be made to domestic programs and through budget-process reforms to offset increases to defense spending. The President and Congress could also generate billions of dollars in savings by passing a rescissions package and eliminating budget gimmicks, which inflate domestic spending each year. This would provide more transparency within the budget process and leave less leeway for lawmakers to abuse these designations or use them in non-intended ways.<sup>20</sup>

The National Defense Strategy. The release of the National Defense Strategy in January 2018 marked the beginning of a change of focus from terrorism and counterterrorism operations to great power competition.<sup>21</sup> In order to actually shift the emphasis toward great power competition, the DOD must be able to properly invest in the defense of the country. The strategy explains that the budget must be sustained and predictable in order to empower the DOD to make the necessary investments to maintain the competitive distance between the United States and Russia and China. This is the reason why the Navy and Heritage Foundation researchers have discussed the importance of increasing the size of the fleet.<sup>22</sup> It is why the Air Force has discussed its plans to increase its squadrons by 74 (24 percent) with the goal of reaching 386 squadrons.<sup>23</sup>

As the *Index of U.S. Military Strength* has highlighted since its inaugural edition in 2015, the American military is only marginally ready to engage in two simultaneous major regional contingencies.<sup>24</sup> *Index* scoring is based on the concept that the United States should size its forces to be able to engage in two major regional contingencies simultaneously and still have a reserve capacity.<sup>25</sup> It is the enduring measure of what a superpower should be able to execute. It is also reflective of the guidance of the National Defense Strategy to be ready for great power competition with both Russia and China.

The construct driven by the assessment in the *Index of U.S. Military Strength* and the National Defense Strategy requires the country to invest in both rebuilding and expanding its military. It is the path that the 2018 and the 2019 defense budgets began. Some of the gains observed by the military have already shown in the 2019 edition of the *Index*.<sup>26</sup> Nonetheless, these readiness gains are ethereal and require consistent and constant maintenance. In this sense, the military rebuild is at a very fragile moment at which the DOD and Congress need to assure proper levels of resourcing.

**National Defense Strategy Commission.** On November 13, 2018, the National Defense Strategy Commission released its assessment of the defense strategy.<sup>27</sup> The bipartisan commission was directed by the 2017 NDAA and was tasked with providing an independent assessment of the National Defense Strategy.<sup>28</sup> The commission generally agreed with the direction of the defense strategy, but it highlights multiple shortcomings of the strategy, mainly the lack of definition of means, and the current resource shortcomings.<sup>29</sup>

The commission questions whether the DOD has the plans and concepts necessary to meet the challenges outlined by the National Defense Strategy, especially when it comes to engaging in long-term near-peer competition against China and Russia. Further, the commission endorses the 3 percent to 5 percent annual real growth to the DOD's budget necessary to meet the threats articulated in the defense strategy—budget growth that is not currently planned.<sup>30</sup> The bipartisan nature of the commission's report reflects that there is still a bipartisan consensus on the threats that the United States faces and on the requirements these threats impose.

In its report, the commission lays out a clear case that there is currently a mismatch between the threats and ambitions outlined in the National Defense Strategy and the current budgetary plans of the DOD—and that closing that gap will require more resources and better planning. Congress has a substantial role to play in realigning the strategy with the resources available to the Pentagon: Realigning with the strategy starts with the topline budget, but it permeates every aspect of the NDAA. As stated by Thomas Spoehr, Director of the Center for National Defense at The Heritage Foundation, "For those seeking to [know] the truth about our defense needs, the NDS Commission's report should serve as an authoritative reference."<sup>31</sup>

In order to build on the gains from the previous two years, the NDAA for FY 2020 needs to be designed to continue rebuilding the military, and should reflect the recommendations outlined in this *Special Report*.

#### The Topline

The federal government has a constitutional mandate to provide for the common defense.<sup>32</sup> As such, it is crucial that Congress ensure that the Department of Defense has the resources to meet the threats that the country faces. Sufficient funding does not guarantee that the country will be able to meet all threats—but insufficient funding guarantees that it will not.

The authors of this *Special Report* detail 57 specific recommendations for rebuilding the military and preparing it for great power competition.

**Recommendation 1: Increase the Discretionary Base Budget (050) to \$697 Billion for 2020.** The base budget increase is necessary to continue the process of rebuilding the military's capacity, capability, and readiness. It is an important step to show both internal and external audiences that the country is committed to its National Defense Strategy and to addressing the great power competition that it outlines. It is a 5 percent growth over the base topline recommended by Heritage Foundation experts for 2019.<sup>33</sup>

**Recommendation 2: Set the Overseas Contingency Operations (OCO) Account at \$45 Billion for 2020.** The OCO account must be set at a level that supports overseas operations, while reducing the reliance on the account for base budget expenditures. At \$45 billion in 2020, the account will be in a downward trajectory, enabling a transition away from relying on the OCO account to fund enduring expenses. It is important that enduring expenses are represented in the base budget.<sup>34</sup> The level of funding recommended in this *Special Report* would amount to \$742 billion for defense in FY 2020. The increase is balanced with other federal budget priorities in order to create a sustainable fiscal direction for the country.<sup>35</sup>

#### **The Four Military Services**

Each of the services is facing unique challenges in how to re-orient its current force structure to great power competition and set priorities accordingly. Additionally, there is the important discussion of how to establish a service responsible for space. The recommendations in this section detail how each service should prepare for the future, and how Congress can help.

**The Army.** The Army is struggling with two major dilemmas as it enters FY 2020: insufficient size and an anemic modernization program. Both deserve the attention of Congress in the 2020 NDAA.

In terms of size, Chief of Staff of the Army General Mark Milley has testified that the Army is too small to meet wartime requirements: "We need to be bigger and stronger, and more capable."<sup>36</sup> In June 2018, Army Secretary Dr. Mark Esper, while outlining his priorities, stated, "We must grow the regular Army above 500,000 soldiers with associated growth in the Guard and Reserve. And we must recruit and retain the very best."<sup>37</sup>

**Recommendation 3: Congress Should Direct** the Army to Establish an Additional Armored Brigade Combat Team (ABCT) by 2022. This additional ABCT would be the 12th Regular Army ABCT, bringing the total of Regular Army BCTs from 31 to 32. In 2019, the Army will only field 31 active Brigade Combat Teams, 19 below the 50 we assess is required to meet a two-major-regional-contingency (MRC) requirement.<sup>38</sup> Some critics question the need for a two-MRC force. The Administration's own 2018 National Defense Strategy does not fully embrace a two-MRC construct, calling instead for a force capable of "defeating aggression by a major power; deterring opportunistic aggression elsewhere; and disrupting imminent terrorist and WMD threats."39 But the bipartisan National Defense Strategy Commission, composed of distinguished national security experts, unanimously concluded that "a two-war force sizing construct makes more strategic sense today than at any previous point in the post-Cold War era."40

Furthermore, the National Defense Strategy does not explain how the U.S. could hope to "deter

opportunistic aggression" without the ability to *actually fight* a second conflict. Thus the assessment by Heritage defense analysts remains that the Army needs a two-MRC force of 50 BCTs, and should gradually increase its number of Regular Army BCTs from 31 to 32.

**Recommendation 4: Congress Should Authorize the Increase in Size of the Regular Army by 5,000 soldiers to 492,500 soldiers in the 2020 NDAA.** In the 2019 NDAA, Congress authorized 4,000 additional soldiers for the Regular Army, bringing the total authorized Regular Army end strength to 487,500. The Army National Guard remained unchanged at 343,500, and the Army Reserve, at 199,500. The 2020 NDAA should continue to increase the size of the Regular Army in order to put it on a firm path to an adequately sized and ready force, and Congress should authorize more than 500,000 additional soldiers by 2022, the same year the Army aims to have achieved its readiness goals.<sup>41</sup>

Recommendation 5: Congress Should Closely Examine the Factors that Contribute to the Army's and other service's inability to attract volunteers. Congress should then increase targeted incentives for volunteering for military service.

**Recommendation 6: Congress Should Con**vene a Hearing on Recruiting Problems and **Demand Detailed Recommendations from the DOD to Increase the Effectiveness of Recruiting Programs.** Recruiting sufficient volunteers to meet this higher end strength will not be easy. In 2018, the Army fell short of its recruiting goals by 6,500 recruits. While record-low unemployment does make recruiting more difficult, that is far from the only reason for the shortfall. Today 71 percent of Americans ages 17 to 24 are ineligible for military service due to obesity, poor health, or lack of a high school diploma.42 Propensity and willingness to serve is also declining, perhaps in part due to a growing distance between the U.S. military and the American public. Congress should be concerned that the challenge that the Army had in achieving its recruiting goals in 2018 is the proverbial "canary in the coal mine" that might signal the beginning of an ever increasingly difficult period for military recruiting overall.

Recommendation 7: In the Face of Anticipated Industry Pushback, Congress Should Underwrite the Army's Funding Cuts for Legacy Platform Upgrades and Other Program Decrements in Favor of Investments in Next Generation **Technology.** Turning to modernization programs, the Army has implemented several changes to deliver a modernized force. The activation of the Army Futures Command on August 24, 2018, was perhaps the most visible of these changes.<sup>43</sup> The intent behind the Army Futures Command is to achieve better unity of command and execution for Army modernization. The Army has also established six modernization priorities and nine cross-functional teams to manage these priorities.

To its credit, the Army has also reportedly moved \$25 billion for the next five years (2020 through 2024) from lower-priority programs, which are not focused on the six modernization priorities, to higher-priority programs, such as long-range precision-fire systems.44 These cuts of roughly \$4 billion to \$5 billion per year in existing lower-priority programs are likely to cause immediate industry consternation and subsequent congressional concern. To find these amounts of money, the Army will likely have had to cut into large programs, such as the combat vehicle upgrades (Abrams M1A2 SepV3, Bradley A2A4, and Armored Multipurpose Vehicle) and helicopter modernization (Chinook CH-47F and Blackhawk UH-60M). Additionally, the Army will not be able to enter into procurement for any of its new systems-long-range precision-fire systems, next-generation combat vehicles, or Future Vertical Lift (the plan for helicopter development)-until 2021 at the earliest. Thus there will be the near-term pain of program cuts and eliminations, without the immediate procurement of new systems to compensate for the losses in work.

**Recommendation 8: Congress Should Autho**rize the Accelerated Procurement of No Fewer than 4,000 Joint Light Tactical Vehicles (JLTVs) in 2020 for the Army. Because of the anticipated shift in Army modernization from procurement of legacy upgrades to next-generation systems, this Special Report does not contain recommendations on quantities of major platforms for procurement in the 2020 NDAA, except for the JLTV. The JLTV is achieving success and meeting all milestones, and is urgently needed by the Army and the Marine Corps. A full-rate production decision on the JLTV is expected in 2019.45 Congress should continue its strong support for this program. Despite the fact that the Army Procurement Objective is currently 49,099 JLTVs in its 2019 budget request, the Army only projected procuring 3,035 JLTVs in 2020.46 At this rate, it will take 16 years to complete the program, an unacceptably long time.

**The Navy.** The increased funding that Congress provided in FY 2017 and FY 2018 allowed the Navy to support greater surface-ship operational proficiency; ship and aviation depot maintenance; aviation spares; and flying hours, and to purchase additional ships and aircraft to increase fleet size. The Navy has also done a good job of increasing its end strength to support a growing fleet, as well as correcting manning shortfalls on its ships.

Although these larger defense appropriations have already helped to turn the tide of Navy readiness and modernization, it will take years to restore complete readiness, and decades to increase fleet capacity and field the new capabilities needed to execute the 2018 National Defense Strategy. Rebuilding a Navy capable of winning this new long-term strategic competition requires a balance of resources to fund new ships and aircraft, sustain research and development (R&D) funding to properly mature and field new capabilities, improve readiness through more training and maintenance, and increase personnel and infrastructure to properly support the current and much bigger future fleet.

As the recently released report from the National Defense Strategy Commission recommends: "The United States needs a larger force than it has today if it is to meet the objectives of the strategy.... The Navy must expand its submarine fleet and dramatically recapitalize and expand its military sealift forces."<sup>47</sup> The FY 2018 NDAA established a fleet of "not fewer than 355 battle force ships,"<sup>48</sup> as the official U.S. policy coupled with the Navy's recent fleet readiness issues also point to the need for a much larger and more capable fleet.

Even with the additional readiness funding provided by Congress, and the additional 1,778 public shipyard workers hired in FY 2018, the number of days of depot maintenance delays for aircraft carriers, surface ships, and submarines all increased in FY 2018.<sup>49</sup> Admiral John Richardson, Chief of Naval Operations, testified before the Senate Armed Services Committee that it would take until 2021 or 2022 to restore fleet readiness to an "acceptable" level, and that the continued lack of "stable and adequate funding" would delay these efforts.<sup>50</sup>

The reality of the time required to modernize aging public shipyards, hire and train new shipyard workers, and reduce the backlog of ship depot maintenance while addressing current maintenance demands dictates that there is no "quick fix" solution to Navy readiness. **Recommendation 9: Increase the Navy's End Strength.** The Navy successfully recruited 6,000 personnel in FY 2018, and surpassed its end strength goal of 327,900. The Navy must still add more than 14,900 additional sailors by FY 2023 to meet the personnel demands of expanding the fleet to 355 ships and eliminating manning gaps. A recent study by the Government Accountability Office (GAO) found that, even with the efforts to reduce insufficient manning on its ships, the sailors on U.S. Navy ships based in Japan still work more than 100 hours a week to meet all their watch-standing, maintenance, and training requirements.<sup>51</sup> Congress should therefore authorize the Navy to increase its end strength by an additional 5,000 sailors in FY 2020 to a size of 340,400.

**Recommendation 10: Increase Fleet Size and** Acquire 11 New Ships in FY 2020. The Navy's fleet size, currently at 287 ships, remains significantly below the Navy's revised fleet requirement of 355 ships, as well as Heritage defense analysts' 400-ship, two-MRC recommendation.52 On November 27, 2018, Assistant Secretary of the Navy for Research, Development and Acquisition James Geurts testified that the Navy's shipbuilding plan, coupled with service-life extensions of the entire class of Arleigh Burke destroyers, will accelerate achieving a 355-ship Navy from the 2050s to the year 2034.53 Congress should authorize and fully fund the acquisition of 11 battle force ships in FY 2020: two Block V Virginia-class attack submarines; two Flight III Arleigh Burke-class guided-missile destroyers; the first future frigate FFG(X); one San Antonio-class Flight II amphibious ship; two Lewis-class oilers; one expeditionary sea base; and two towing, salvage, and rescue ships. This number would provide one ship above the Navy's shipbuilding plan for FY 2020, and would leverage industrial-base capacity to help reduce the logistic ship deficit.

**Recommendation 11: Increase Naval Aviation Capacity—Navy Must Have 10 Operational Carrier Air Wings by 2025.** Congress should fully fund and authorize the acquisition of the following manned and unmanned aircraft in FY 2020: 16 F-35C Joint Strike Fighters, 24 F/A-18E/F strike fighters, four E-2D airborne early warning aircraft, nine P-8A maritime patrol aircraft, and three MQ-4C Triton maritime surveillance aircraft. In addition, Congress should fully fund the engineering, manufacturing, and development of the MQ-25 carrier-launched unmanned refueling aircraft prototype to ensure that it meets the Navy's goal of first flight in 2021.

**Recommendation 12: Maximize Shipyard Capacity to Eliminate the Attack Submarine** Maintenance Backlog. Even with the additional funding for maintenance in FY 2017 and FY 2018, attack submarines suffered an increased number of days of maintenance delays in FY 2018. Public shipyards will be unlikely to meet the demands of ship depot maintenance for the next several years. The Navy has stated that it is developing a 30-year ship repair and modernization plan to more effectively forecast and efficiently schedule ship maintenance.54 The Navy should therefore work with private shipyards to plan additional depot maintenance availabilities in FY 2020 to most efficiently balance the demands of submarine maintenance and construction of new submarines.

**Recommendation 13: Fund Service-Life Exten**sions for Six Additional Attack Submarines. Vice Admiral William Merz testified before the Senate Armed Services Committee on November 27 that the Navy is evaluating the potential for an additional six Los Angeles-class submarine service-life extensions using available reactor cores beyond the one funded in FY 2019.55 Assistant Secretary of the Navy for Research, Development and Acquisition James Geurts recently testified that "the most looming shortfall in terms of capacity is in attack submarines."56 The Navy's requirement for attack submarines is 66, yet the current fleet only has 51 attack submarines. Extending the life of an additional six submarines would change the valley of the attack submarine force from 42 in 2028 to 45 in 2026.57 The Navy and Congress should fund the service-life extension of a second Los Angeles-class attack submarine in FY 2020, and develop a plan to refuel an additional five Los Angelesclass submarines over the next 10 years depending on public and private shipyard capacity.

**Recommendation 14: Provide Funding for the** *Columbia*-Class Ballistic Missile Submarine **Program.** Congress and the DOD should provide the Navy with funding for advanced procurement and R&D for the *Columbia*-class ballistic missile submarine to ensure that the nation's number one priority defense program remains on schedule for its first strategic deterrent patrol in 2031. Providing the Navy with additional shipbuilding funding would also prevent the *Columbia*-class program from adversely affecting the Navy's ability to build other much-needed ships, such as combat fleet logistics ships, frigates, and attack submarines. **Recommendation 15: Fully Fund the Navy's Shipyard Optimization Plan.** The Navy's shipyard optimization plan is a 20-year plan for publicshipyard-infrastructure modernization to improve obsolete dry docks and production-facilities conditions and layout, and to replace aging equipment.<sup>58</sup> This modernization is critical to reducing current ship maintenance backlogs as well as meeting the maintenance needs of a much larger future fleet. The estimated cost for the Navy is approximately \$21 billion over 20 years, well above the Navy's historical infrastructure budget, and will negatively affect other readiness and acquisition programs if the Navy does not receive additional funding in FY 2020 and beyond.

**Recommendation 16: Fund Naval Aviation** Maintenance to 100 Percent of the Requirement. The Navy was only able to support aviation maintenance at 92 percent of the projected requirement in FY 2019 due to limited spare parts and a too-small maintenance workforce. The Secretary of Defense tasked the Navy with achieving 80 percent strikefighter-squadron mission-capable readiness by the end of FY 2019. Even with implemented improvements to the Navy's aviation enterprise in FY 2018, which have resulted in F/A-18 Hornet readiness levels increasing from 31 percent in 2017<sup>59</sup> to a mission-capable rate of 49 percent by December 2018,60 achieving the Secretary of Defense's 80 percent mission capable goal by the end of the fiscal year will be a significant challenge. The Navy must plan and fund aviation maintenance to 100 percent of the projected requirement in FY 2020 and beyond to achieve and maintain acceptable strike fighter force readiness.

**Recommendation 17: Fully Fund Research and** Development. Congress should fully fund the R&D required in FY 2020 to complete initial design studies to support contract awards for the following new ship classes in FY 2023: Large Surface Combatant, Large Unmanned Surface Vehicle, Future Small Auxiliary, and Future Large Auxiliary (common hull auxiliary multi-mission platform). Additionally, Congress should ensure that the Navy fully funds the development and fielding of critical new weapons capabilities, such as an offensive hypersonic missile, the Surface Navy Laser Weapon System, the Snakehead Large Displacement Unmanned Undersea Vehicle, the Orca Extra-Large Unmanned Undersea Vehicle, the MQ-25 Stingray Unmanned Aerial Refueling Aircraft, and the electromagnetic railgun. These new capabilities are crucial for addressing the growing threats from similar weapons systems that strategic competitors, such as China and Russia, are fielding. The Chief of Naval Operations' "Design for Maintaining Maritime Superiority, Version 2.0"<sup>61</sup> has tasked the fleet with fielding several of these new capabilities no later than 2025.<sup>62</sup> If this deadline is to be met, Congress will need to fully fund the R&D phase of these systems.

**The Marine Corps.** Like the other services, the Marine Corps is under immense budgetary pressure to balance the multiple demands of current readiness, sustain repeated operational rotations with a smaller force, modernize or replace its aging equipment, and prepare for the future. It is well short of the size it needs to be to handle historically consistent operational tasks, much less the new requirements that have arisen, such as its contributions to the Marine Corps Forces Special Operations Command (MAR-SOC)—nearly 3,000 Marines—and the establishment of Marine Corps Forces Cyberspace Command (MARFORCYBER).

An increase in funding for the Marine Corps enabled it to make gains in readiness: reducing backlogged maintenance, replenishing inventories of parts, and returning broken equipment to operational status that helped units and individuals, such as pilots, to do more training. The budget for FY 2019 should sustain needed levels of support. It will be vitally important for the 2020 NDAA to continue this trend, since readiness in particular is fragile (it must constantly be attended to), and force competency and capacity depends on a stable flow of funding.

**Recommendation 18: Increase Marine Corps** End Strength. At present, the Corps remains too small for the tasks assigned to it. Its operating forces are still dealing with a deployment-to-dwell ratio of approximately 1 to 2, meaning seven months deployed and 14 months at home. This wears out the force, both personnel and equipment. The Marine Corps currently has an authorized end strength of 186,100-which should be increased over time to a minimum of 194,000, and ideally to just over 200,000 (in 2011, it was 202,000). The Corps has stated that it can responsibly increase the service by an additional 3,000 Marines per year and it should do so in 2020.63 The increase would amount to an authorized end strength of 189,100 in 2020. A larger Corps will make it possible to reduce the current deployment burden; decrease high operational usage for any one piece of equipment or individual, thus extending the

life of the item or person; and enable proper training, education, and preparation that ensures greater resilience of the force.

Further, growth of new capabilities, such as MAR-SOC and MARFORCYBER, under the funding ceiling imposed by the BCA has come at the expense of standard operational units, such as infantry battalions (which numbered 27 for many years but have fallen to 24) and aviation squadrons, worsening the deployment burden borne by the fewer remaining units.

**Recommendation 19: Fully Fund Marine** Corps Modernization Programs. Congress should fully fund key modernization programs, such as for the Amphibious Combat Vehicle (ACV) intended to augment (and eventually replace) the Vietnam-era Assault Amphibious Vehicle (AAV), and the Corps' Aviation Modernization Plan, for which the 2020 NDAA should include the funding needed to accelerate procurement of F-35 and CH-53K aircraft. The ACV program is finally underway with a contractor selected this past summer to produce the ACV 1.1. This should receive Congress's full support, as the AAV is approaching half a century in age; in fact, the Corps decided to stop a survivability enhancement program for the AAV, determining that funding would be better used for the ACV.64

For its aviation portfolio, the Corps' decision to pursue an all-F-35 fleet meant that it declined to join the Navy in purchasing the Super Hornet, the latest version of the F/A-18, leaving it with rapidly aging Hornets and increasing the importance of fielding the F-35 as quickly as possible. Similarly, the Corps' ability to move and sustain ground forces that have become heavier due to the evolving need for additional armor on the modern battlefield means the CH-53K is now essential for battlefield mobility. The 2020 NDAA should account for both conditions modern aviation assets in both fixed and rotary wing fleets—in its support of Marine Corps warfighting capabilities.

**Recommendation 20: Examine Marine Corps Air Defense Capabilities.** The Marine Corps has minimal short-range air defense capabilities, largely limited to two battalions of air defense units that employ the FIM-92 Stinger, a short-range/low-altitude, man-portable, surface-to-air missile that can also be employed from various vehicle-mounted systems. This minimal capability has not been a problem since the end of the Cold War, as U.S. military engagements dealt with irregular and terrorist opponents who lacked any offensive air capabilities. But as the National Defense Strategy has highlighted, the military must prepare itself for potential combat against major powers that will field advanced offensive air forces. The 2020 NDAA should include a provision that calls on the Marine Corps to explain how it intends to protect its forces from such threats.

**Recommendation 21: Investigate Marine Corps Airborne Electronic Warfare Capabilities.** With the EA-6B Prowler completing its last operational deployment in November 2018,65 the Marine Corps has no organic electronic warfare aircraft and will have to rely on the U.S. Navy's EA-18G Growlers. The National Defense Strategy makes the case that the return of great power competition will require the U.S. military to prepare for combat against major states with the full range of modern warfighting capabilities; this will include advanced electronic warfare and the use of platforms, weapons, and systems that exploit the electromagnetic spectrum for both offense and defense. The 2020 NDAA should include a provision that calls on the Corps to explain how it intends to provide sufficient electronic warfare support comparable to what was provided by the EA-6B.

**Recommendation 22: Assess Marine Corps Operational Concepts in Relationship to Mod**ernization Programs. The Marine Corps regularly publishes its thinking on future combat and implications for the tactics, techniques, organizations, and capabilities (usually manifested in equipment and how it will be used) it will need to succeed on future battlefields. The Marine Corps Operating Concept,66 Littoral Operations in a Contested Environment,67 and Expeditionary Advanced Base Operations<sup>68</sup> all posit a combat environment that will feature opponents wielding advanced military capabilities (weapons, sensors, and platforms across all domains and energy spectrums) and thus require the Corps to operate more dispersed, with less signature, and more nimbly.<sup>69</sup> This implies that Marine Corps acquisition programs and capability portfolios will likely need to change. However, current programs and portfolios were initiated years ago and do not seem to have been influenced by the Corps' new thinking. The 2020 NDAA should include a provision that calls for the Corps to explain how its new concepts are affecting, or will affect, its program going forward.

Recommendation 23: Call on the Corps to Explain Alignment of Marine Corps Concepts and Efforts with the Navy's Shipbuilding **Program.** As noted in the Recommendation 23, the Corps is developing new concepts that have substantial implications for the capabilities it will need in the coming years—especially those fielded by the U.S. Navy. These include the ships, at-sea and ship-to-shore connectors, and supporting aviation platforms (manned and unmanned) and weapons systems that the Navy will use to support Marine Corps operations in a naval campaign.

The Navy's 30-year shipbuilding plan<sup>70</sup> is heavily skewed toward aircraft carriers, destroyers, and submarines, though it does include plans for a 38-ship amphibious fleet. However, the amphibious ships are large, multifunctional platforms that are nearly identical to those that have been acquired since the 1980s, albeit with more modern systems. The 2020 NDAA should include a provision calling upon the Marine Corps to explain how it is working with the Navy to develop the naval capabilities needed to execute the concepts it is developing, and the extent to which current Navy aviation and shipbuilding programs reflect such planning.

**The Air Force.** During the Air Force Association's 2018 annual conference, Secretary of the Air Force Heather Wilson announced the results of a study to determine how large the Air Force needs to be in order to meet a National Defense Strategy that directs the services to prepare for strategic competition with China and Russia.<sup>71</sup> The study revealed that the service needs 74 additional operational squadrons, including at least 15 additional tankers, 50 bombers, 182 fighters, and 210 refueling aircraft than it currently has in its inventory. When asked if any of these aircraft would be legacy platforms, such as fourth-generation fighters, Secretary Wilson responded that the new aircraft would be fifth-generation fighter and bombers and the KC-46.

While the specifics of that study have yet to be revealed, few could rightly question the capacity and capability shortfalls spelled out by Secretary Wilson. Filling the cockpits of those aircraft will require at least 900 additional pilots who are currently not on the Air Force roster. Couple that with the 2,000pilot shortfall the service is now experiencing, and a picture of the lagging nature of every other training pipeline for almost every Air Force specialty comes into view. As the Air Force moves to fill the airframe capacity shortfall, it must find ways to grow, accelerate, or compress respective training pipelines to meet the needs spelled out by the Secretary. **Recommendation 24: Increase Air Force End Strength in FY 2020 by 4,000 to 333,100.** New airmen billets will be filled as recruiting capacity and training pipelines expand, but graduation rates across the spectrum of Air Force career fields need to accelerate to meet the need.

Gaining the end strength required to manifest the Secretary's vision is critically important and, in light of the U.S. Army falling short of its 2018 requiting goal, it must be done methodically. Yet, if the Air Force is to be ready for a full-out war with a near-peer competitor in the 2020s, accepting further delay in accelerating the pipeline for most career fields can no longer be tolerated. In 2021, the Air Force should be further increased to 337,100 airmen,<sup>72</sup> and to 350,000 by 2025.<sup>73</sup>

**Recommendation 25: Institute Flying-Hour Contracts with Operational and Training Wings** in FY 2020 that Increase Flying Hours by at Least 20 Percent Above FY 2019 Numbers. Flying-hour contracts set a specific number of flying hours that each wing must fly during a fiscal year-a contract that wing commanders and their subordinate maintenance commanders must fulfill. Years of underfunding during sequestration, coupled with emphasis on the maintenance level of warfighting units caused the Air Force to abandon these contracts. They were replaced with flexible and easier-to-reach flying-hour goals, with the understanding that most wings would fail to meet them. The new contracts must stretch the manpower and materiel assets of each wing-and respective commander evaluations should be based on fulfilling those contracts.

The Secretary of Defense's direction to increase aircraft mission-ready rates from as low as ~40 percent to 80 percent is an important first step in bringing units up to an acceptable standard.<sup>74</sup> The second half of that equation is giving pilots enough training time in the air to be fully prepared for high-threat, high-intensity combat operations. Delivering flying hours at an increased rate will also expand the experience base of pilots in operational and training units more rapidly. Once these individuals become more experienced, they can move on to more senior roles, expanding the training pipelines. Expanding training opportunities will also aid in the absorption of individuals exiting those accelerated training pipelines.

Recommendation 26: Cut the Duration of Pilot Training, Introduction to Fighter Fundamentals, and All Aircrew Replacement Training by **20 Percent, and Increase the Number of Annual Training Classes by a Commensurate Level by the End of FY 2020.** The Army Air Corps graduated 249 pilots from a 12-month flight school in 1939. With war on the horizon, the Army compressed the duration of flight school from 12 months to 10 months in 1939, and to seven months in 1940.<sup>75</sup>

While wartime demands forced some sacrifices in training to get the course down to seven months, most every course within the current Air Force training pipeline has timelines that can be compressed without sacrificing quality. And quality needs to rise.

The quality of the current pilot training curriculum has been in question for several years due to graduation rates that defy historic thresholds for quality.<sup>76</sup> Between July 1939 and August 1945, the Army Air Corps flying school graduated 193,440 pilots, and failed approximately 124,000 cadets.<sup>77</sup> As the Air Force increases the number of training classes with the goal of increasing the overall number of graduates for each specialty, it should re-integrate screening in line with the expectations of a high-end conflict on the horizon.

**Recommendation 27: Increase F-35A Acquisition by 12 Jets in FY 2020, and Increase Jet Acquisition by 20 Percent Annually Until an Annual Rate of 100 F-35As Is Accepted by the Air Force.** This increased production rate should be commensurate with flying-hour increases and pilot-training increases. The current F-35A delivery schedule tops out at 60 jets per year in 2026, and the total purchase of 1,763 will not be fulfilled until the year 2048—nearly 30 years from now. Even if the purchase were reduced to a total of 1,260 F-35As, the Air Force would not receive the last jet until 2037—18 years from now. The Air Force needs to get the F-35 to the flight lines as quickly as it can.

**Recommendation 28: Curtail the Light Attack Aircraft (LAA) Competition, and Forgo Any Move to Acquire New Fourth-Generation Platforms.** If actualized, the LAA competition will end with an award for the production of approximately 179 close-air support/light attack aircraft, costing the Air Force between \$3.2 billion and \$4.5 billion.<sup>78</sup> The aircraft is designed for a slow, low threat environment, and carries limited ordnance capacity, making it not worth that amount of money, particularly in light of the small mission set it could fill. The competition should end with a contract for a handful of LAA aircraft purchased to support training requirements of partner nations. Cost is driving a discussion within the Office of Secretary of Defense for the Services, particularly the Air Force, to buy more than 200 fourth-generation platforms. Here, even the cost argument is not viable, as most new fourth-generation fighters will cost more per airframe than the projected price of an F-35A. While one can argue the operating costs will be higher for the stealth fighter, none of the fourth-generation fighters in the discussion would survive to engage with air-toair missiles or deliver air-to-ground ordnance in any high-threat area. As the Secretary of the Air Force has rightly put it, capacity is an issue—but that capacity shortfall must be filled with platforms that can thrive in and among the threats of today and tomorrow. Going backward simply does not make sense.

#### **The Space Force**

One of the key issues facing the Department of Defense will be the issue of outer space security. Much discussion has already arisen over the creation of a U.S. Space Force, the first new service proposed since the creation of the U.S. Air Force in 1947.

Because of the bifurcated responsibilities between the services and the combatant commands, there has been some uncertainty about the roles and responsibilities of a Space Force. The services do not, in fact, fight America's wars. The U.S. Army, Navy, Air Force, and Marine Corps do not commit divisions, warships, or squadrons, nor do they develop war plans. The services organize, train, and equip the forces that the combatant commands (COCOMs), such as Central Command (CENTCOM), responsible for the Middle East, or the Indo-Pacific Command (INDOPACOM), responsible for the Asian regions from the Pacific to the Indian Ocean, employ to fight wars.

Outer space has been part of the purview of Strategic Command (STRATCOM), in part because of the importance of space-based early warning systems. STRATCOM has had responsibility for both outer space and the cyber realm. Indeed, it inherited responsibility for some cyber operations when it absorbed the U.S. Space Command in 2002, which itself had assumed responsibility for cyber operations in 2000.

It has become clear, however, that both outer space and the cyber realm will be major battlefields in future conflicts. This led to the separation of Cyber Command (CYBERCOM) as its own unified command in 2017,<sup>79</sup> and will see the separation of space, and the (re)creation of the U.S. Space Command in the next year.

**Recommendation 29: Create an Independent Space Force that Includes All Service and National Security Space Assets and Capabilities.** As a combatant command, U.S. Space Command, however, will still not have the authorities necessary to organize, train, and equip forces—the responsibility of a service. For the DOD to have that authority, it will be necessary for Congress to reconsider the organization of the DOD and the associated Title 10 authorities.

Equally important, any Space Force will have to manage its human capital. In order to attract bright, young officers, a clear career path must be available to them, including opportunities to command forces, which in turn will lead to promotions. It was the creation of such clear professional trajectories in the interwar period that helped make American carrier aviation and land-based air forces so effective in World War II.

What is clear, unfortunately, is that the U.S. military has not paid sufficient attention to how to approach the challenge of space when confronted with a peer competitor. Two decades of counterinsurgency, and a decade of fighting far-less-capable adversaries before that, have deeply eroded the skills and mental approaches necessary for confronting an enemy that can challenge the U.S. not only in the air and at sea, but also in outer space and information space. Both congressional and presidential actions reflect the concern that, in the event of a major power conflict, the U.S. military may find itself ill-prepared to contest, never mind control, the ultimate high ground.

Consequently, if an effective Space Force is to emerge, it must be oriented toward providing the U.S. with the ability to secure space dominance.<sup>80</sup> This will mean bureaucratic streamlining—simply aggregating the current range of bureaucracies will not be enough. The Space Force should not be a space version of the Department of Homeland Security. It will also require a real focus on warfighting as a central mission, with careful attention to properly managing acquisition of forces and promotion of personnel, if it is to succeed.

**Cyber Capabilities.** The U.S. military's technological edge is eroding—quickly. The U.S. now has peer-competitors in cyberspace and, as the Director of National Intelligence observed in the 2018 World Wide Threat Assessment, "we remain concerned by the increasingly damaging effects of cyber operations and the apparent acceptance by adversaries of collateral damage."<sup>81</sup> The 2020 NDAA needs to prioritize

optimizing the DOD's cyber strategy, authorities, and human capitol pipeline if the military is to thrive in the emerging national security environment.

**Recommendation 30: Follow Through on the Cyber Solarium Commission.** The 2019 defense budget created the U.S. Cyber Solarium Commission,<sup>82</sup> a commission of government and civilian experts tasked with exploring alternative grand strategies for the United States in cyberspace. The commission is scheduled to submit its recommendations on September 1, 2019, and the DOD should be prepared to follow up on these findings. Accordingly, the 2020 NDAA should contain a provision requiring the Pentagon to develop a National Cyber Defense Strategy incorporating the research and relevant findings of the Cyber Solarium Commission within 12 months of its submission to Congress.

**Recommendation 31: Expand Special Operations Forces (SOF) Authorities to Perform Offensive Cyber Operations.** Currently, only Special Mission Units regularly receive national-level support from the U.S. Intelligence Community for offensive cyber operations while theater special operations forces are routinely de-prioritized for this support and are explicitly prohibited from conducting offensive cyber operations. As the battlefield continues to digitize, however, this restriction unduly constrains the ability of Special Operations Forces to accomplish their mission, while simultaneously forcing them to accept elevated operational risk. These authorities should be reviewed.

Specifically, the 2020 NDAA should task the DOD with reviewing and with providing recommendations on what, if any, changes should be made to relevant sections of Title 10 and to any other relevant statute, authority, or policy.

**Recommendation 32: Expand Acceptable Professional Qualifications for Cyber Talent.** Cyber talent in the United States is in high demand and in short supply. As the DOD seeks to fill its critical cyber workforce, it should accept non-traditional professional credentialing and schooling and thereby significantly expand the talent pools from which it draws personnel. Specifically, cyber-related credentialing from so-called technology boot camps and massive online open courses (MOOCs) should be allowed as an alternative to traditional education requirements, provided that candidates meet the necessary technical standards. Further, the DOD should also allow military personnel to apply GI Bill and related benefits toward these cyber-related alternatives.

#### Allies

A central cornerstone of American national security is the United States' network of allies. This network is extensive and requires consistent investment and proper communication. This section's recommendations are focused on the U.S. posture toward allies and alliances.

**Recommendation 33: Congress Should Remain Interested in Stationing Additional Forces in Europe, Particularly Poland.** These forces should include an ABCT and air defense and missile defense battalions and batteries.

**Recommendation 34: Congress Should Con**vene a Hearing on the Subject and Continue to Press for This Change in Global Posture. In terms of global posture, in the 2019 NDAA, Congress required the Secretary of Defense to submit a report by March 1, 2019, on the feasibility and advisability of permanently stationing additional forces in Poland.83 Much of this section's language focuses on the Army. Nevertheless, permanently stationing additional forces in Europe, especially in Poland, is an excellent means of reinforcing deterrence against opportunism by the Russian Federation and, in the case of conflict, making available immediate forces to respond, without the need for flow from the United States. The last two European Command commanders have both advocated permanently stationed, versus rotational, forces.

Current U.S. basing structures in Europe harken back to a time when Denmark, West Germany, and Greece represented the front lines of freedom. The security situation in Europe has changed, and the U.S. should account for this shift by establishing a permanent military presence in allied nations further east, including the Baltic States and Poland.

The DOD is currently studying the feasibility of permanent basing in Poland, weighing the advantages of permanent versus rotational forces, and assessing potential basing sites. In addition, former Defense Secretary James Mattis has stated that the DOD is considering additional support elements, which any new permanent U.S. presence would require, stating: "You know it's not just about a base, it's about training ranges, it's about maintenance facilities, all these kinds of things and a host of details you've got to study alongside."<sup>84</sup>

The Polish government has committed to providing between \$1.5 billion and \$2 billion to cover the cost of a potential permanent U.S. presence in Poland.<sup>85</sup> The U.S. already has a sizeable presence in Poland as the framework nation for the multinational battlegroup stationed in Orzysz, where nearly 800 U.S. troops form the backbone of NATO's Enhanced Forward Presence in Poland.<sup>86</sup>

The U.S. continues to invest heavily in rebuilding infrastructure in Europe, including \$31 million to upgrade Amari Air Base in Estonia, \$4 million at Lielvarde Air Base in Latvia, \$3 million at Siauliai Air Base in Lithuania, and \$4.1 million at Powidz Air Base and \$14 million at Lask Air Base, both in Poland.<sup>87</sup>

Despite these significant investments, the U.S. continues to rely on rotational deployments in the Baltic states and Poland. Permanent forces would provide a much greater deterrence value than rotational troops. In November 2017, Army Chief of Staff General Milley emphasized the value of ground forces in deterrence: "The air [and] maritime capabilities are very important, but I would submit that ground forces play an outsize role in conventional deterrence and conventional assurance of allies. Because your physical presence on the ground speaks volumes."<sup>88</sup>

In addition to providing greater deterrence value, permanently stationed forces in Europe are better prepared, better able to hold exercises, build greater interoperability with allies, and are more costeffective. In addition, permanently stationed forces may foster increased morale as families need not be separated.<sup>89</sup>

As the U.S. continues to reassure allies in response to continued Russian aggression, establishing a permanent presence in Eastern Europe will send a strong signal that the U.S. remains committed to collective defense.

**Recommendation 35: Ensure that NATO Retains Its Lead Role in European Defense Mat**ters. In November, French President Emmanuel Macron reiterated calls for the creation of a "true European Army."90 Despite assurances that a European Union army will complement rather than compete with NATO structures, the 2016 Global Strategy for the European Union's Foreign and Security Policy very clearly states an ambition of "strategic autonomy for the European Union."91 The establishment of an independent EU army will undermine transatlantic security, and will serve to decouple the United States from the legitimate interests it retains in a peaceful and secure European continent. As such, Congress should discontinue its reflexive support for European defense integration.

The U.S. should continue to focus on advancing a "NATO first" agenda, one that ensures American engagement and influence in European-related defense matters. NATO has been the cornerstone of transatlantic security for almost seven decades. It affords the U.S. a level of influence in the region commensurate with the amount of troops, equipment, and funding the U.S. commits to Europe.

The creation of duplicative EU structures, whether an unnecessary and expensive EU operational headquarters or the aspirational EU army, weakens NATO. EU defense integration undermines NATO by siphoning off scarce resources from the Alliance. Any money spent on the EU's Common Security and Defense Policy (CSDP) is less money that can be spent on NATO. In addition, the veto power of six non-NATO EU states (five of which are neutral), almost guarantees that any EU assets would not be available for NATO operations.

The CSDP has not delivered increased military capability for the U.S. or for NATO. Rather, it competes with NATO for scarce European defense resources. This in turn undermines NATO—the ultimate guarantor of transatlantic security—a dangerous proposition, especially in light of Russian aggression. U.S. allies in Europe should focus on fixing NATO, and living up to their Article III commitments under the North Atlantic Treaty "to maintain and develop their individual and collective capacity to resist armed attack."<sup>92</sup>

**Recommendation 36: Oppose the Development of Nord Stream II.** The Nord Stream II pipeline project that would connect Germany with Russia is neither economically necessary, nor is it geopolitically prudent. It is a political project to greatly increase European dependence on Russian gas, magnify Russia's ability to use its European energy dominance as political trump card, and specifically undermine U.S. allies in Eastern and Central Europe.

German Chancellor Angela Merkel acknowledged the political nature of the project in April.<sup>93</sup> In 2017, Russia supplied 45 percent of German natural gas imports.<sup>94</sup> U.S. opposition to Nord Stream II is having an impact; in September, Germany announced plans<sup>95</sup> to build a liquefied natural gas import terminal in an effort to address U.S. concerns over Nord Stream II, and to add diversification to the country's gas supply.

While this decision is positive, it has not assuaged U.S. concerns. As Secretary of Energy Rick Perry recently stated, "Energy security in turn requires energy diversity. That is the reason we oppose the Nord Stream 2 project which would further increase the dangerous energy dependence many European nations have on the Russian federation."<sup>96</sup> Indeed, estimates are that if completed, Nord Stream II would help "concentrate 70–80 percent of Russian gas imports to Europe in one Kremlin controlled route."<sup>97</sup>

In addition, the project poses environmental and security risks, including allowing "Moscow to install undersea surveillance and monitoring equipment in the Baltic Sea."<sup>98</sup> Nord Stream II will increase Russia's economic and political leverage in Europe and undermine security. Congress should continue its strong opposition to the pipeline project, and look for ways to hamper its financing and construction.

**Recommendation 37: Oppose Treaties that Harm U.S. National Security.** Congress should push the Administration to promptly "unsign" the Arms Trade Treaty (ATT) and reject the Anti-Personnel Mine Ban Convention (known as the Ottawa Convention) and the Convention on Cluster Munitions (CMC). The ATT, the Ottawa Convention, and the CMC could have significant harmful effects on U.S. national security. The Senate has not provided its advice and consent to any of these treaties, the latter two have not been transmitted to the Senate, and none of them is in the U.S. national interest.

**Arms Trade Treaty.** The U.S. has not ratified the ATT, and a bipartisan majority of the Senate opposes its ratification on the grounds that it is vague, easily politicized, and could hinder the U.S. in fulfilling its commitments to provide arms to key allies. Many other leading arms-exporting and arms-importing countries also oppose the ATT, but despite its own assertion that any ATT that did not include all U.N. members would be "less than useless," the Obama Administration signed the ATT in 2013, and belatedly transmitted it to the Senate in December 2016.

**Recommendation 38: Reject Funding for ATT Implementation.** Congress should reiterate its previous rejections of funding to implement the ATT domestically, and should, in addition, prevent the ATT from being used as the basis for domestic prosecutions, and require that the ATT ratification process include House and Senate implementing legislation. As of 2018, the U.S. paid more of the administrative budget for the ATT than any nation except Japan. Finally, Congress should condition the payment of fees to attend the ATT's annual conferences of states parties by requiring that such fees not exceed the amount reasonably required to pay the actual costs for attendance by the U.S. delegation, and are not used to cross-subsidize the ATT's secretariat.

**Anti-Personnel Mine Ban Convention.** The U.S. has not ratified this convention and it has never been submitted to the Senate. U.S. anti-personnel landmines meet or exceed all relevant international standards, and the U.S. employs such landmines responsibly. Studies by the NATO and other organizations confirm their military utility, and in 2014, the Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff stated that antipersonnel landmines remain "an important tool in the arsenal of the armed forces of the United States."<sup>99</sup> But in June 2014, the Obama Administration banned their use outside the Korean peninsula.

In the 2017 NDAA, Congress prohibited the destruction of U.S. anti-personnel landmine stockpiles before the DOD completes a comprehensive study on department policy on the use of landmines as required in the 2016 NDAA.<sup>100</sup> This study should contain a 10-year inventory and cost projection for current stockpiles, a similar projection for replacement munitions, and an assessment of the effects of the projected inventory on operational plans, as well as the briefing on the current state of R&D for operational alternatives to anti-personnel landmines required by the 2017 NDAA.

**Recommendation 39: Prohibit the Destruction of Landmine Stockpiles.** Congress should repeat the requirements and prohibitions contained in the 2017 NDAA, and should also ban funding for the destruction of existing stockpiles until the DOD certifies that the replacement of anti-personnel landmines by alternative munitions will not endanger U.S. or allied forces, or pose any operational challenges. Despite the fact that the study mandated in the 2016 and 2017 NDAAs has not been published, the 2018 and 2019 NDAAs contained no similar provisions.<sup>101</sup>

**Cluster Munitions Convention (CMC).** The U.S. has not ratified this convention, and it has never been submitted to the Senate. In 2009, Harold Koh, legal adviser to the Department of State, stated that the U.S. national security interest "cannot be fully ensured consistent with the terms of the CMC."<sup>102</sup> In 2001, Secretary of Defense William Cohen stated that future U.S. cluster munitions would have a 99 percent or higher functioning rate, thus reducing the danger of unexploded ordnances. This policy also allowed U.S. forces to retain and use "legacy" cluster munitions until replacement by more reliable models.

In 2008, Secretary of Defense Robert Gates stated that, after 2018, the U.S. would only use munitions with a functioning rate of 99 percent or higher. The only U.S. munition that meets this standard is the CBU-105 Sensor Fused Weapon (SFW). The U.S. has not budgeted funds to purchase the SFW since 2007, and in 2016, its manufacturer—Textron—announced it would discontinue production of the SFW.

As of May 2017, Jim Shields, the Army's Program Executive Officer (PEO) for Ammunition, stated that the deadline creates "capability gaps that we are really concerned about."<sup>103</sup> As an interim measure, the U.S. Army is purchasing Swedish munitions and is considering Israeli munitions, while developing the Guided Multiple Launch Rocket System Alternative Warhead, which replaces the explosive sub-munitions in conventional cluster munitions with approximately 160,000 preformed tungsten fragments. Shields noted that the U.S. has "initiated de-milling all of our cluster munitions, but we have put a hold on that because we don't know what the current Administration's position is with regard to the use of cluster munitions."<sup>104</sup>

The CMC has also created serious problems for the F-35. The F-35 is intended to engage stationary and moving surface targets. When the F-35 was in development, it was going to use a cluster munition to achieve that objective. But then, as Air Force Lieutenant General Christopher Bogdan, PEO for the F-35 program, put it in April 2017: "The U.S., by treaty, is not allowed to use those weapons. So when that weapon left the inventory, we were left without a weapon that could hit moving targets." While General Bogdan is incorrect that the U.S. is not allowed by treaty to use these weapons, his larger implication is accurate: The effect of the CMC, which the U.S. has neither signed nor ratified, has been to significantly degrade the F-35 program, which is projected to cost over \$400 billion.<sup>105</sup> Few enemies have imposed a heavier cost on the Armed Forces of the United States than the CMC, a treaty backed almost entirely by U.S. allies, many of whom are partners in the F-35 program.

In late November 2017, the DOD announced a modification of the 2008 policy, which requires military departments to program for capabilities that meet the 99 percent standard while maintaining a stockpile of existing cluster munitions sufficient to meet operational needs. These stockpiles will not be demilitarized until sufficient quantities of munitions that meet the 99 percent standard are available. Finally, Combatant Commanders are now authorized in cases of immediate warfighting need to accept transfers of cluster munitions that do not meet this standard, and to use these munitions in combat.

**Recommendation 40: Ban the Destruction of Cluster Munitions.** Congress should support the November 2017 policy by prohibiting the destruction of U.S. cluster munitions stockpiles, except if required for storage safety reasons, until the DOD completes a comprehensive study on these munitions and Congress explicitly authorizes the DOD to resume its de-milling program. This study should assess the military utility of cluster munitions; provide an inventory of current stockpiles coupled with a study of past U.S. patterns of cluster-munitions use and an assessment of the effects of the closure of the SFW line; and assess the current state of R&D, acquisition, and deployment of operational alternatives to conventional cluster munitions.

#### **Internal DOD Operations**

Reforming and refining how the DOD works has been a constant since its establishment. It is an effort that requires continuous attention and investment. Nonetheless, it has the important benefit of increasing the value that the country gets for its defense dollars and properly providing for the military. This section's recommendations focus on improvements and reforms to the DOD's operations.

**Recommendation 41: Establish Education Savings Accounts (ESAs) for Military-Connected Children.** The federal government has a constitutional duty to maintain a strong military force to ensure national defense. However, military families' dissatisfaction with education options is a major impediment to retaining a strong military force. To the frustration of many military parents, most military children are required to enroll in whichever public school is closest to the military base, regardless of whether that school is a good fit. More than onethird of families responding to a *Military Times* survey reported that "dissatisfaction with their child's education was a significant factor in their decision to remain in or leave military service."<sup>106</sup>

Military families, who already make many sacrifices, should not have to sacrifice their children's education, too. Service members already face an assignment to a military base when they enroll in the Armed Forces. Empowering all families who serve with school choice would ensure that their children do not face mandatory assignment to the nearest district school. Providing military parents with ESAs would allow them to find education options that are the right fit for their children, wherever their next assignment takes them. Indeed, ESAs have garnered support from 75 percent of active duty military families.<sup>107</sup> Moreover, Congress can repurpose existing federal revenue sources, such as Impact Aid or other titles in the Elementary and Secondary Education Act, to fund ESAs for children of military families.<sup>108</sup>

ESAs can improve education options for military children since they meet the unique needs of military families. Through an ESA, a portion of what would have been spent on a child in the public system goes directly to a parent-controlled savings account. Funds can then be used for private school tuition as well as education products, tutoring, education therapy, and online learning. Education funds can even be rolled over from year to year and saved for college tuition. ESAs give military families the option to enroll their children in the local school system or pursue a school of choice. Military ESAs give parents the ability to make the best education choice for their children.<sup>109</sup>

**Recommendation 42: Support the Seamless** Integration of the National Technology and Industrial Base (NTIB). The 2017 NDAA required the Secretary of Defense to develop a plan to "reduce the barriers to the seamless integration" of the NTIB's partners.<sup>110</sup> The 2020 NDAA should support reforms that will make it easier for the U.S. to export defense technologies to its closest allies, such as the United Kingdom and Australia. These should include allowing all defense-related exports to be licensed to close allies absent a U.S. decision to refuse within a specified and limited time period, and the system-level licensing of such exports, which would allow the automatic and immediate export of follow-on parts, components, servicing, or technical plans. Canada is already rightly treated separately under U.S. law, and the Defense Secretary's plan should reflect this fact and ensure that its exemption is updated to show the pending completion of export-control reform, and to remove any other impediments discovered in the course of preparing the plan.

**Recommendation 43: Authorize Full Pay Raises as Determined by the Employment Cost Index to Assist in Recruiting from a Shrinking Candidate Pool.** Demographic trends and lower unemployment rates mean that the DOD will have a more difficult time recruiting for the increasing Armed Forces. Adding to this problem is a growing number of individuals between the ages of 17 and 24 who are physically or mentally ineligible for military service. The Center for Naval Analyses estimates that only 29 percent of Americans in this age group are eligible for military service, based on recruitment practices and demographic trends.<sup>111</sup>

**Recommendation 44: Reform Basic Allowance** for Housing (BAH). Congress needs to reform the BAH rules. The BAH needs to be restored to its proper role of an allowance by requiring married military couples to share a single allowance, and by requiring all service members to document their housing expenditures in order to receive the allowance. These changes would reduce costs and are completely appropriate. Congress should phase in a more accurate housing allowance, since it is solely designed to help service members pay for accommodation. This allowance is not military compensation. Service members are not entitled to, nor should they have any expectation, that BAH money they receive in excess of what they pay for housing can be retained as extra compensation.

**Recommendation 45: Reduce Commis**sary Subsidies and Combine Commissary and Exchange Systems. Congress should merge commissary and exchange systems. The DOD operates two parallel, but similar, organizations for providing service members and their families with access to goods and groceries. The commissaries provide groceries at cost plus 5 percent, which is only sustainable through an annual subsidy. In FY 2018, Congress subsidized the commissaries at \$1.4 billion.<sup>112</sup> On the other hand, the military exchanges operate largely without subsidies by passing appropriate costs on to the consumers. Maintaining access to affordable groceries and goods is important for service members, particularly those stationed overseas or in remote locations. In the debates for the 2018 NDAA, Congress had a reporting requirement that would provide a cost-benefit analysis and aim to reduce the operational costs of commissaries and exchanges by \$2 billion. Congress should revisit the question and continue with reforms to the systems. This is especially important at a time when the GAO has found that the DOD does not properly measure the recruiting and retention benefits created by the systems.<sup>113</sup>

**Recommendation 46: Authorize a New Round of Base Realignment and Closure (BRAC).** Congress should authorize a new round of BRAC. The DOD has assessed that it has more than 19 percent excess infrastructure that would be reduced through a BRAC.<sup>114</sup> Further, Congress has mandated that the DOD study its excess capacity; that report is due with the 2021 budget.<sup>115</sup> The report should serve as the starting point for a new round of BRAC, not as an excuse to delay the process even further. The excess capacity burdens taxpayers and the Department with unnecessary costs that would be better allocated elsewhere in the budget. The DOD estimates that a new round of BRAC would save \$2 billion in fixed costs.<sup>116</sup>

A new round of BRAC should set a target reduction goal to reduce the infrastructure by a percentage that Congress should determine. There are multiple ways in which Congress can change how a BRAC round develops to quash questions and doubts that lawmakers might have.<sup>117</sup> From establishing different criteria for installation assessments to dedicating full-time staff to BRAC and its studies, Congress and the DOD can work together to mitigate all the questions that have led to the rejection of a new round of BRAC.

**Recommendation 47: Reject New "Buy Amer**ican" Requirements. The DOD, like other federal agencies, has a limited budget on which it relies to support its mission. "Buy American" is a great bumper sticker and political slogan, but it is bad economic and security policy.<sup>118</sup> Buy American requirements can artificially increase the costs of goods and services procured by the DOD, increasing the tax burden for Americans and reducing the DOD's overall purchasing power and ability to procure goods that are essential for national defense. Not only are Buy American laws unnecessary for most commercial goods, but ensuring that the DOD complies with these regulations can be costly. Budgeting policies should allow the DOD to readily source goods, especially items that are non-essential for military defense and are widely market-accessible.

Buy American requirements, like other protectionist measures, such as tariffs, harm the overall U.S. economy more than they help, as they can lead to higher costs and a decline in American innovation. While it is the DOD's mission to keep America secure, it is not the mission of the DOD to execute industrial policies. Buy American advocates argue that DOD resources should subsidize U.S. industries and employment regardless of the price. It is also an attempt to shield local industries from competition. The 1933 Buy American Act sets a price preference for domestic products by requiring the DOD to add 50 percent of the lowest foreign offer.<sup>119</sup> After applying the additional 50 percent to the foreign offer, the DOD then determines which offer is the best value. Often the price preference ensures that the domestic producer will win the bid.<sup>120</sup> This means that a project that could have cost the DOD \$20 million could cost American taxpayers as much as \$30 million before a foreign bid may be considered.

Purchases by the DOD under \$3,000 have been exempt from the Buy American Act to allow for expediency around regulatory compliance. Over the years, this threshold has steadily increased to \$10,000, given the likely increase in compliance costs.

The DOD is also subject to the Berry Amendment, which restricts the DOD from using funds to purchase food, clothing, tents, and certain other goods unless the items are "entirely grown, reprocessed, reused, or produced within the United States."<sup>121</sup> The Defense Logistics Agency has issued waivers for a number of goods, such as zipper components, gloves, fasteners, or sandbags, that are not 100 percent domestically sourced material.<sup>122</sup> Still, the DOD continues to go through multiyear review processes to find domestic sources for footwear and other items that are widely available internationally.

According to the Inspector General's report, the DOD has trouble complying with Washington's Buy American requirements.<sup>123</sup> DOD contracting personnel did not comply with 40 of 109 contracts that were subject to the Berry Amendment, nor with 41 of 171 contracts that were subject to Buy American Act requirements. In total, \$214.4 million of \$610 million in procurement, roughly one-third of the contracts, were not Buy American compliant and required all military services and the Defense Logistics Agency to modify these contracts.

The same goes for expanding Buy America to our strategic allies. From a national security perspective, the DOD already has the authority and flexibility to avoid relying on potential adversaries for critical resources or capabilities. Free and open competition among friendly countries will produce the best products and best prices, and ensure that America's service members overseas receive the supplies they need when they need them.

**Recommendation 48: Lift the Moratorium on Public–Private Competition.** Under pressure from federal employee unions since 2012, Congress has prohibited competition between public and private organizations for the more cost-effective services for the U.S. government. This moratorium even extends to public–public competition, which leads to situations, for instance, where the municipality in which a base is located may not offer its services to the installation. DOD-specific competition remains prohibited per section 325 of the 2010 NDAA.<sup>124</sup>

Yet even critics will admit that "competition is the greatest single driver of performance and cost improvement."<sup>125</sup> The RAND Corporation has estimated that opening support services for the military to private competition could result in savings of between 30 percent and 60 percent.<sup>126</sup> The common criticism levied against such competition is that the process has not been updated and has yield problems for both government and the private sector.<sup>127</sup> This is more reason for Congress to revisit Circular A-76 and make the necessary updates to allow implementation.<sup>128</sup>

**Recommendation 49: Exempt the DOD from the Davis–Bacon Act.** Congress should exempt the DOD from Davis–Bacon requirements to ensure that military construction projects are as affordable as possible. The Davis–Bacon Act requires that construction contractors pay prevailing wages when working on projects for the federal government. The increased cost of construction is significant for the DOD, which requested \$10.5 billion for construction projects in FY 2019.<sup>129</sup> The prevailing wage rates used by the government bear no resemblance to actual market wages. As a result, the Davis–Bacon Act increases the cost of federally funded construction by 9.9 percent.<sup>130</sup>

**Recommendation 50: Increase Use of Performance-Based Logistics (PBL).** Congress should incentivize and enable the broader use of PBL throughout the acquisition process. The DOD should increase the use of PBL in weapon-systems maintenance and sustainment. It is estimated that these arrangements could save between \$9 billion and \$32 billion a year. <sup>131</sup> PBL is an arrangement in which the contractor is responsible for a larger portion of the support throughout the life cycle of the product. Thus, instead of having a contract that is associated with the delivery of a platform, it is associated with the proper functioning of said platform.<sup>132</sup> It serves to align the contractors' interests with the DOD in maintaining the readiness of platforms. PBL is both DOD policy and a priority for product support solutions and it is estimated that it saves between 5 percent and 20 percent of contract costs.<sup>133</sup>

**Recommendation 51: Congress Should Direct the Pentagon to Provide a Report Listing Potential Changes to Streamline the Audit and to Focus on the Areas of Highest Payoff.** On November 15, 2018, the Pentagon announced that it had "failed" its financial audit—the first it ever had to undergo.<sup>134</sup> To be more accurate, the auditors gave the Pentagon a "disclaimer" on their books, meaning they were unable to render an opinion because the records were insufficiently available or maintained. For decades, the Pentagon has struggled to comply with the law, which requires it to undergo an audit.<sup>135</sup> And, the struggle is real, and it is related to the size and history of the DOD.

The DOD is the largest of all federal departments. It has more than \$2.7 trillion in assets and more than 2 million people spread over the globe. The nation's military is 243 years old, and it was not built for auditability. It was constructed incrementally over time to win wars, and today finds itself composed of a multitude of overlapping and diverse financial and inventory systems and processes.

Pentagon Comptroller David Norquist estimated that, in 2018 the audit will cost \$918 million; \$367 million in direct costs and \$551 million to fix the problems the audit finds. That is a small fraction of the DOD's 2018 budget of \$700 billion, but still enough to buy nine F-35 jet fighters.

There is a widespread, but misplaced, belief in Congress that the financial audit of the DOD will identify large areas of waste or fraud; yet the audit experiences of other federal agencies and private corporations largely do not support that expectation.<sup>136</sup>

There are better methods to reduce waste or inefficiency, such as "waste audits" or zero-based budgeting techniques. Further, many of the audit requirements imposed on private corporations make little sense when applied to the DOD. An example of the illogic of the financial audit construct as applied to the DOD is the requirement to report precisely the value of all \$2.4 trillion worth of its tangible assets, including decades-old equipment, like M113 armored personnel carriers purchased in the 1970s, and buildings constructed hundreds of years ago. This makes sense in the private sector, not for the DOD. Clearly, the Pentagon should be held accountable for the funds with which it is entrusted. No one is arguing for a "free pass" for the DOD. But since the Pentagon downplayed the importance of the audit for so many years, it now is in an unfavorable position to take the lead in advocating changes in the requirements.

To make the audit more effective, then, Congress must take the lead. Lawmakers must engage with the Pentagon and, together with the Federal Accounting Standards Advisory Board, implement commonsense changes to the audit. For example, Congress could remove non-value-added areas, such as balancesheet valuation and accounting for the existence and completeness of major military equipment—an area in which no problems were found in the 2018 audit.

**Recommendation 52: Create a Pilot Program to Roll Over Unused Funds.** Congress should authorize a program that allows the DOD to roll over unused funding to the next fiscal year. On October 1 of every fiscal year, any funding that remains unused vanishes. This creates the fear among DOD agencies that unused funds could mean less funding the next year. This creates a "use it or lose it" mentality within the department, which leads to poor spending choices, as unnecessary purchases are made in the interest of using up the funds. DOD agencies tend to spend up to 31 percent of their annual funds in the fourth quarter. September is especially busy, with spending twice as high as during the other months of the year.<sup>137</sup>

As Jason Fichtner and Robert Greene, economists at the Mercatus Center, assessed, this acceleration of federal spending decreases the quality of spending, as poor choices are made in the interest of quickly using funds.<sup>138</sup> So long as the entities do not benefit from saving funds, there is no incentive for them to spend more efficiently. A pilot program for specific DOD agencies enabling them to roll over 5 percent of their budget could go a long way toward finding a solution to this problem across the entire department. This program would have the added benefit of helping the DOD cope with the constant continuing resolutions that erode spending authorities.

**Recommendation 53: Increase the Lifespan of Operations and Maintenance (O&M) Funding to Two Years.** Recent budget years have led to multiple years starting under a continuing resolution. These continuing resolutions reduce the time that the DOD has to allocate taxpayers' dollars, since they reduce the time available to implement changes.<sup>139</sup> The time reduction is especially important when dealing with dollars allocated to the O&M account, since this is funding that must be spent in the same fiscal year in which they are appropriated. The funding for other accounts has a longer shelf life, and the DOD has been able to take advantage of that longer shelf life to dampen the effects of continuing resolutions.

Congress should increase the lifespan of resources in the O&M account to enable the Pentagon to better navigate the realities created by continuing resolutions. It is a recommendation backed by the NDS Commission, which states that "[o]ne concrete step would be for Congress to authorize DOD to expend Operations and Maintenance funds from any given fiscal year during that fiscal year and the subsequent one."<sup>140</sup> It would be a simple solution that would help the DOD cope with the realities of Congress's budget discussions.

**Recommendation 54: Remove Non-Defense Research Funding.** Congress should keep nondefense research funding out of the NDAA. Congress has the bad habit of inserting non-defense research projects into the NDAA that do not directly contribute to the national defense, or to the better functioning of the Armed Forces. These tend to concentrate around medical research, such as the Army's Congressionally Directed Medical Research Programs.<sup>141</sup> These programs are better suited elsewhere in the medical community, be it inside or outside government. It is a stretch to argue that the Army is the best institution to conduct research on breast cancer.

**Recommendation 55: Review Reporting Requirements.** As they write the 2020 NDAA, Members of Congress should be cognizant of the fact that a portion of the workforce's size in the Pentagon is directly driven by the need to prepare and review congressionally required reports. Reporting requirements have increased and crept up through time. These requirements lead to increased staff time dedicated to producing these reports. Congress should start to sunset reports that are no longer relevant, and also be mindful of new reporting requirements.

**Recommendation 56: Advance Reform of Occupational Licensing for Military Families.** Occupational licensing requirements can restrict a myriad of employment opportunities with minimal or no public safety benefit, and these barriers to lawful employment can be particularly troublesome for military families.<sup>142</sup> While the states should continue to reduce unnecessary occupational licensing restrictions, the 114th Congress introduced legislation to begin to address this issue and the 116th Congress should return to that debate.<sup>143</sup> "Many states make it difficult for former service members to find work in the private sector in fields such as nursing and truck driving even though the military fully trained them in those occupations."<sup>144</sup> Military spouses face similar hardship: They are 10 times more likely than the average American to move interstate, 35 percent to 50 percent have occupations that require licensure, and approximately 75 percent require re-licensure after moving interstate.<sup>145</sup> It is unsurprising, therefore, that unemployment among military spouses is nearly 12 percent higher than the national average.<sup>146</sup>

In 2018, the U.S. Departments of Homeland Security and Defense reported that they have worked successfully with some state legislatures to establish interstate compacts adopting uniform standards for license portability for certain occupations, and the two departments aptly recommended that states continue to increase economic opportunity through those compacts.147 In 2016, both chambers of Congress introduced the Alternatives to Licensing that Lower Obstacles to Work (ALLOW) Act, which, in part, would have enabled military spouses to use on military bases whatever professional licenses they earned elsewhere.148 That would also be a step in the right direction. The 116th Congress should reintroduce a revised version of that bill "to permit any licensed military spouse to continue practicing anywhere in his new state of residence, or at least to apply to any property owned or leased by the federal government on a military installation or elsewhere" to further expand economic opportunities to military families.149

**Recommendation 57: Strengthen Spiritual Fitness Resources in Veteran Suicide Prevention.** Congress should direct the DOD, in consultation with commanders, chaplains, and military medical professionals, to develop a suicide-prevention program based on the findings and recommendations of Harold Koenig and Tyler VanderWeele.<sup>150</sup> The program should be available to all members of the Armed Forces and their dependents. It incorporates, as an optional component, opportunities for religious practice in accordance with each member's faith. Congress should direct the DOD to make appropriate training on the availability and reported benefits of such a suicide prevention program available to commanders, chaplains, and military medical professionals.

#### Conclusion

The NDAA for FY 2020 will determine whether the military will sustain the gains in readiness of the past few years, or if the rebuild will languish in its infancy. Congress needs to be a part of the solution and provide the Department of Defense with the resources it needs to continue the rebuild. A FY 2020 topline of \$742 billion would show U.S. allies and adversaries alike that the United States intends to follow through with its new National Defense Strategy and focus on great power competition. After all, the defense budget not only serves to equip the Armed Forces, but also to signal America's posture abroad. Congress needs to send the message that the United States is seriously investing in competition and shaping the future of the international order.

#### Endnotes

- Aaron Mehta, "National Defense Strategy Released with Clear Priority: Stay Ahead of Russia and China," *DefenseNews*, January 19, 2018, https://www.defensenews.com/breaking-news/2018/01/19/national-defense-strategy-released-with-clear-priority-stay-ahead-of-russiaand-china/ (accessed January 2, 2019).
- 2. Budget Control Act of 2011, Public Law 112-25.
- 3. White House, "Request for Supplemental Appropriations, 2017," letter to the Speaker of the House of Representatives, March 16, 2017, https:// www.whitehouse.gov/sites/whitehouse.gov/files/omb/budget/fy2018/amendment\_03\_16\_18.pdf (accessed October 22, 2018).
- 4. The Heritage Foundation, "The Bipartisan Budget Act of 2018: Irresponsible, Wasteful, and Unaffordable," *Factsheet* No. 180, February 21, 2018, https://www.heritage.org/budget-and-spending/report/the-bipartisan-budget-act-2018-irresponsible-wasteful-and-unaffordable.
- 5. Dakota L. Wood, ed., 2019 Index of Military Strength (Washington, DC: The Heritage Foundation, 2018), https://www.heritage.org/militarystrength.
- 6. James Mattis, "House Armed Services Committee Holds Hearing on the Fiscal 2018 Defense Authorization," CQ transcript, June 12, 2017, pp. 49 and 50, https://plus.cq.com/doc/congressionaltranscripts-5121507?6 (accessed October 22, 2018).
- 7. Frederico Bartels, "Current Planned Defense Budget Falls Short," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3352, September 21, 2018, https://www.heritage.org/defense/report/current-planned-defense-budget-falls-short.
- 8. Bipartisan Budget Act of 2018, Public Law 115-123.
- 9. John S. McCain National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2019, Public Law 115-232.
- 10. Frederico Bartels, "The Earliest Signing of the NDAA in 40 Years Is a Giant Step in Rebuilding the Military," The Daily Signal, August 13, 2018, https://www.dailysignal.com/2018/08/13/the-earliest-signing-of-the-ndaa-in-40-years-is-a-giant-step-in-rebuilding-the-military/.
- 11. Departments of Defense and Labor, Health and Human Services, and Education Appropriations Act, 2019 and Continuing Appropriations Act, 2019, Public Law 115-245.
- 12. Frederico Bartels, "Continuing Resolutions Invariably Harm National Defense," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 4819, February 21, 2018, https://www.heritage.org/defense/report/continuing-resolutions-invariably-harm-national-defense.
- U.S. Department of Defense, Office of the Under Secretary of Defense (Comptroller), Chief Financial Officer, *Defense Budget Overview*, February 13, 2018, https://comptroller.defense.gov/Portals/45/Documents/defbudget/fy2019/FY2019\_Budget\_Request\_Overview\_Book.pdf (accessed October 23, 2018).
- 14. Emil Maine and Diem Salmon, "The Future of Overseas Contingency Operations: Due Diligence Required," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 4294, November 4, 2014, https://www.heritage.org/defense/report/the-future-overseas-contingency-operations-due-diligence-required.
- 15. Justin Bogie, "In Boom Times, Unsustainable Debt Levels Threaten Prosperity," *The Washington Times*, October 1, 2018, https://www. washingtontimes.com/news/2018/oct/1/in-boom-times-unsustainable-debt-levels-threaten-p/ (accessed October 23, 2018).
- Frederico Bartels and Justin Bogie, "Democrats Must Push Aside Absurd Demand for 'Parity' Budget Spending," The Hill, December 13, 2017, https://thehill.com/opinion/finance/364313-democrats-must-push-aside-absurd-demand-for-parity-budget-spending (accessed October 23, 2018).
- 17. Frederico Bartels and Justin Bogie, "A Solid Budget Requires Tradeoffs," *The Hill*, October 22, 2018, https://thehill.com/opinion/finance/412567-a-solid-budget-requires-tradeoffs (accessed December 3, 2018).
- Office of Management and Budget, Budget of the U.S. Government Fiscal Year 2018: A New Foundation for Greatness, May 23, 2017, https://www.whitehouse.gov/sites/whitehouse.gov/files/omb/budget/fy2018/budget.pdf (accessed December 4, 2018), and U.S. House of Representatives, "Concurrent Resolution on the Budget-Fiscal Year 2018," Report of the Committee on the Budget, July 21, 2017, https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CRPT-115hrpt240/pdf/CRPT-115hrpt240.pdf (accessed December 4, 2018).
- 19. Justin Bogie and Rachel Greszler, "Massive Spending Bill Fails to Meet Conservative Priorities," The Daily Signal, May 1, 2017, http://dailysignal.com/2017/05/01/massive-spending-bill-fails-meet-conservative-priorities/.
- 20. Romina Boccia and Justin Bogie, "Reform the Budget Control Act Spending Caps," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3262, November 1, 2017, http://www.heritage.org/budget-and-spending/report/reform-the-budget-control-act-spending-caps.
- 21. U.S. Department of Defense, "Summary of the 2018 National Defense Strategy of the United States of America," January 2018, https://dod.defense.gov/Portals/1/Documents/pubs/2018-National-Defense-Strategy-Summary.pdf (accessed October 30, 2018).
- 22. Thomas Callender, "The Nation Needs a 400-Ship Navy," Heritage Foundation *Special Report* No. 205, October 26, 2018, https://www.heritage.org/defense/report/the-nation-needs-400-ship-navy.
- 23. Stephen Losey, "Air Force Calls for 74 More Squadrons to Prepare for Possibility of War Against Major Power," *Air Force Times*, September 17, 2018, https://www.airforcetimes.com/news/your-air-force/2018/09/17/air-force-calls-for-74-more-squadrons-to-prepare-for-possibility-of-war-against-major-power/ (accessed October 30, 2018).
- 24. Dakota L. Wood, ed., 2015 Index of U.S. Military Strength (Washington, DC: The Heritage Foundation, 2015), http://ims-2015.s3.amazonaws. com/2015\_Index\_of\_US\_Military\_Strength\_FINAL.pdf.

## THE ROLE OF THE 2020 NATIONAL DEFENSE AUTHORIZATION ACT (NDAA) IN REBUILDING THE U.S. MILITARY

- 25. Daniel Gouré, "Building the Right Military for a New Era: The Need for an Enduring Analytic Framework," in Wood, ed., 2015 Index of U.S. Military Strength.
- Dakota L. Wood, ed., 2019 Index of Military Strength (Washington, DC: The Heritage Foundation, 2019), https://www.heritage.org/militarystrength.
- 27. National Defense Strategy Commission, "Providing for the Common Defense: The Assessment and Recommendations of the National Defense Strategy Commission," November 13, 2018, https://www.usip.org/publications/2018/11/providing-common-defense (accessed December 4, 2018).
- 28. National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2017, Public Law 114-328.
- Thomas W. Spoehr, "Why the U.S. Military Is in Serious Trouble," National Interest, November 17, 2018, https://nationalinterest.org/blog/buzz/ why-us-military-serious-trouble-36317 (accessed December 4, 2018).
- 30. Bartels, "Current Planned Defense Budget Falls Short."
- 31. Spoehr, "Why the U.S. Military Is in Serious Trouble."
- 32. Mackenzie Eaglen, "Why Provide for the Common Defense?" The Heritage Foundation *Understanding America* series, January 19, 2011, https://www.heritage.org/defense/report/why-provide-the-common-defense.
- Frederico Bartels, ed., "The 2019 NDAA Must Continue to Rebuild the Military and Make It More Efficient," Heritage Foundation Special Report No. 198, February 9, 2018, https://www.heritage.org/defense/report/the-2019-ndaa-must-continue-rebuild-the-military-and-make-it-moreefficient.
- 34. Emil Maine and Diem Salmon, "The Future of Overseas Contingency Operations: Due Diligence Required," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 4294, November 4, 2014, https://www.heritage.org/defense/report/the-future-overseas-contingency-operations-due-diligence-required.
- 35. The forthcoming *Blueprint for Balance* for FY 2020 will have the broader budgetary picture. For the 2019 edition, see The Heritage Foundation, *Blueprint for Balance: A Federal Budget for Fiscal Year 2019, August 2018, https://www.heritage.org/blueprint-balance.*
- Sandra Erwin, "Army Chief of Staff Milley Meets the Press," RealClearDefense, July 28, 2017, https://www.realcleardefense.com/ articles/2017/07/28/army\_chief\_of\_staff\_milley\_meets\_the\_press\_111913.html (accessed December 13, 2018).
- Ian Livingston, "Secretary Mark Esper and the Future of the U.S. Army," Brookings Institution, June 25, 2018, Brookings Institute, https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2018/06/25/secretary-mark-esper-and-the-future-of-the-u-s-army/ (accessed December 13, 2018).
- 38. Wood, ed., 2018 Index of U.S. Military Strength, p. 313.
- 39. U.S. Department of Defense, "Summary of the 2018 National Defense Strategy," p. 6.
- 40. National Defense Strategy Commission, "Providing for the Common Defense," p. 35.
- Matthew Cox, "Army Aims to Reach Readiness Goal by 2022, Then Shift to Modernization," Military.com, March 7, 2018, https://www.military.com/dodbuzz/2018/03/07/army-aims-reach-readiness-goal-2022-then-shift-modernization.html (accessed December 13, 2018).
- 42. Dave Phillips, "As Economy Roars, Army Falls Thousands Short of Recruiting Goals," *The New York Times*, September 21, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/09/21/us/army-recruiting-shortage.html (accessed December 13, 2018).
- 43. Thomas W. Spoehr, "Army Futures Command: A Move in the Right Direction," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3337, August 3, 2018, https://www.heritage.org/defense/report/army-futures-command-move-the-right-direction.
- Sydney J. Freedberg Jr., "Army Moves \$25B to Big Six, From New Tanks To 6.8mm Rifle," *Breaking Defense*, October 8, 2018, https://breakingdefense.com/2018/10/army-moves-25b-to-big-six-including-new-6-8mm-rifle/ (accessed December 13, 2018).
- 45. Andrew Feickert, "Joint Light Tactical Vehicle (JLTV): Background and Issues for Congress," Congressional Research Service Report for Congress, September 18, 2018, p. 6, https://fas.org/sgp/crs/weapons/RS22942.pdf (accessed December 13, 2018).
- 46. Assistant Secretary of the Army for Financial Management and Comptrollership, "Department of Defense Fiscal Year (FY) 2019 Budget Estimates—Justification Book: Other Procurement, Army: Tactical and Support Vehicles, 2019 Budget Activity 1, Department of Defense," February 2018, p. 42, https://www.asafm.army.mil/documents/BudgetMaterial/FY2019/opa1.pdf (accessed December 13, 2018).
- 47. National Defense Strategy Commission, "Providing for the Common Defense," p. 66.
- 48. Ronald O'Rourke, "Navy Force Structure and Shipbuilding Plans: Background and Issues for Congress," Congressional Research Service Report for Members and Committees of Congress, October 19, 2018, p. 2, https://fas.org/sgp/crs/weapons/RL32665.pdf (accessed December 6, 2018).
- 49. U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Navy and Marine Corps: Rebuilding Ship, Submarine, and Aviation Readiness Will Require Time and Sustained Management Attention," statement of John H. Pendleton, Director, Defense Capabilities and Management, to the Subcommittees on Seapower and Readiness and Management Support, U.S. Senate Committee on Armed Services, December 12, 2018, p. 7, https://www.armed-services.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Pendleton\_12-12-18.pdf (accessed December 14, 2018).
- 50. "Senate Armed Services Committee Holds Hearing on Navy Posture," CQ.com, transcript, testimony of Admiral John Richardson, Chief of Naval Operations, before the Armed Services Committee, U.S. Senate, April 19, 2018, http://www.cq.com/doc/ congressionaltranscripts-5302843?3 (accessed January 2, 2019).

- 51. U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Navy and Marine Corps: Rebuilding Ship, Submarine, and Aviation Readiness Will Require Time and Sustained Management Attention."
- 52. Thomas Callender, "The Nation Needs a 400-Ship Navy," Heritage Foundation *Special Report* No. 205, October 26, 2018, https://www.heritage.org/defense/report/the-nation-needs-400-ship-navy.
- James F. Geurts, Assistant Secretary of the Navy for Research, Development and Acquisition, testimony before the Armed Services Committee, U.S. Senate, transcript, November 27, 2018, https://www.armed-services.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/18-66\_11-27-18.pdf (accessed December 4, 2018).
- Megan Eckstein, "Navy Will Release New 30-Year Ship Repair, Modernization Plan with Annual Shipbuilding Report," USNI News, June 19, 2018, https://news.usni.org/2018/06/19/navy-will-release-new-30-year-ship-repair-modernization-plan-annual-shipbuilding-report (accessed December 4, 2018).
- 55. Vice Admiral William R. Merz, Deputy Chief of Naval Operations for Warfare System, testimony before the Armed Services Committee, U.S. Senate, Hearing Transcript, November 27, 2018, https://www.armed-services.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/18-66\_11-27-18.pdf (accessed December 4, 2018).
- 56. James F. Geurts, Assistant Secretary of the Navy for Research, Development and Acquisition, testimony before the Armed Services Committee, U.S. Senate, Hearing Transcript, November 27, 2018, https://www.armed-services.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/18-66\_11-27-18. pdf (accessed December 4, 2018).
- Ronald O'Rourke, "Navy Force Structure and Shipbuilding Plans: Background and Issues for Congress," Congressional Research Service Report for Members and Committees of Congress, October 19, 2018, p. 10, Table 2, https://fas.org/sgp/crs/weapons/RL32665.pdf (accessed December 6, 2018).
- USNI News, "Executive Summary to Naval Shipyard Recapitalization and Optimization Plan," September 12, 2018, https://news.usni. org/2018/09/12/executive-summary-to-naval-shipyard-recapitalization-and-optimization-plan (accessed December 7, 2018).
- Vice Admiral Troy M. Shoemaker, Commander, Naval Air Forces, testimony before the Subcommittee on Readiness, Committee on Armed Services, U.S. House of Representatives, November 9, 2017, http://docs.house.gov/meetings/AS/AS03/20171109/106611/HHRG-115-AS03-Wstate-ShoemakerM-20171109.pdf (accessed December 5, 2018).
- Richard V. Spencer, Secretary of the Navy, "United States Navy and Marine Corps Readiness," testimony before the Armed Services Committee, U.S. Senate, video and transcript, December 12, 2018, https://www.armed-services.senate.gov/hearings/18-12-05-united-statesnavy-and-marine-corps-readiness (accessed December 21, 2018).
- 61. News release, "CNO Releases 'A Design for Maintaining Maritime Superiority, Version 2.0," U.S. Navy, December 17, 2018, https://www.navy.mil/submit/display.asp?story\_id=108146# (accessed January 11, 2019).
- 62. U.S. Navy, "A Design for Maintaining Maritime Superiority, Version 2.0," December 2018, https://www.navy.mil/navydata/people/cno/ Richardson/Resource/Design\_2.0.pdf (accessed December 28, 2018).
- 63. Jeff Schogol, "Top Marine: Corps Assumes it Will Grow by 3,000 Marines," *Marine Corps Times*, January 12, 2017, https://www.marinecorpstimes.com/articles/commandant-expects-marine-corps-to-get-bigger (accessed December 14, 2018).
- 64. Jen Judson, "US Marine Corps Kills Amphibious Assault Vehicle Upgrade Program," *DefenseNews*, September 23, 2018, https://www.defensenews.com/land/2018/09/24/us-marine-corps-kills-amphibious-assault-vehicle-upgrade-program/ (accessed December 14, 2018).
- Gina Harkins, "Marine Corps' Last Prowler Aircraft Return from Final Combat Deployment," Military.com, November 4, 2018, https://www.military.com/daily-news/2018/11/04/marine-corps-last-prowler-aircraft-return-final-combat-deployment.html (accessed December 14, 2018).
- 66. U.S. Marine Corps, "Marine Corps Operating Concept," https://www.mccdc.marines.mil/MOC/ (accessed December 14, 2018).
- 67. U.S. Navy, "Littoral Operations in a Contested Environment," unclassified edition, 2017, https://www.hsdl.org/?view&did=804776 (accessed December 14, 2018), and John Berry, "Littoral Operations in a Contested Environment," Marine Corps Warfighting Laboratory, 2017, Power Point document, https://ndiastorage.blob.core.usgovcloudapi.net/ndia/2017/expwar/Berry.pdf (accessed December 14, 2018).
- 68. U.S. Marine Corps, "Expeditionary Advanced Base Operations," http://www.candp.marines.mil/Concepts/Subordinate-Operating-Concepts/ Expeditionary-Advanced-Base-Operations/ (accessed December 14, 2018).
- 69. Jeff Schogol, "The Next Fight: The Commandant Is Pushing the Corps to Be Ready for a 'Violent, Violent Fight," *Marine Times*, September 18, 2017, https://www.marinecorpstimes.com/news/your-marine-corps/2017/09/18/the-next-fight-the-commandant-is-pushing-the-corps-to-be-ready-for-a-violent-violent-fight/ (accessed December 14, 2018).
- U.S. Navy Office of the Chief of Naval Operations, "Report to Congress on the Annual Long-Range Plan for Construction of Naval Vessels for Fiscal Year 2019," February 2018, http://www.secnav.navy.mil/fmc/fmb/Documents/19pres/LONGRANGE\_SHIP\_PLAN.pdf (accessed December 14, 2018).
- Secretary of the Air Force Public Affairs, "The Air Force We Need: 386 Operational Squadrons," U.S. Air Force, September 17, 2018, https://www.af.mil/News/Article-Display/Article/1635070/the-air-force-we-need-386-operational-squadrons/ (accessed January 15, 2019).

## THE ROLE OF THE 2020 NATIONAL DEFENSE AUTHORIZATION ACT (NDAA) IN REBUILDING THE U.S. MILITARY

- 72. Hailey Haux, "SecAF, CSAF Testify on FY 2017 AF Posture," U.S. Air Force, February 10, 2016, http://www.af.mil/News/ArticleDisplay/ tabid/223/Article/654237/secaf-csaf-testify-on-fy-2017-af-posture.aspx (accessed December 18, 2018).
- 73. Oriana Pawlyk, "Air Force Wants 350K Airmen by 2024," December 22, 2016, http://www.military.com/daily-news/2016/12/22/air-force-350k-airmen-2024.html (accessed December 18, 2018).
- 74. Aaron Mehta, "Mattis Orders Fighter Jet Readiness to Jump to 80 Percent—in One Year," *DefenseNews*, October 9, 2018, https://www.defensenews.com/air/2018/10/09/mattis-orders-fighter-jet-readiness-to-jump-to-80-percent-in-one-year/ (accessed December 18, 2018).
- 75. Wesley Frank Craven and James Lea Cate, *The Army Air Forces in World War II: Men and Planes*, Vol. 6 (Washington, DC: Office of Air Force History, 1983), p. 566. First published in 1955.
- 76. John Venable, "Independent Capability Assessment of U.S. Air Force Reveals Readiness Level Below Carter Administration Hollow Force," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3208, April 17, 2017, https://www.heritage.org/defense/report/independent-capability-assessmentus-air-force-reveals-readiness-level-below-carter.
- 77. Craven and Cate, The Army Air Forces in World War II: Men and Planes, Vol. 6, p. xxxiv.
- 78. John Venable, "No Silver Bullet: Assessing Light Attack Aircraft," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3347, September 14, 2018, https://www.heritage.org/defense/report/no-silver-bullet-assessing-light-attack-aircraft.
- 79. Thomas W. Spoehr and James DiPane, "Elevating Cyber Command: An Overdue Step Toward Enhancing Military Cyber Operations," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, October 1, 2018, https://www.heritage.org/cybersecurity/commentary/elevating-cyber-command-overdue-step-towards-enhancing-military-cyber.
- Dean Cheng, "The Space Force Is Coming. Here's Why the US Needs It," The Daily Signal, November 8, 2018, https://www.dailysignal. com/2018/11/08/the-space-force-is-coming-heres-why-the-us-needs-it/.
- Daniel R. Coats, "2018 World Wide Threat Assessment of the US Intelligence Community," Office of the Director of National Intelligence, statement for the record, February 13, 2018, https://www.dni.gov/files/documents/Newsroom/Testimonies/2018-ATA---Unclassified-SSCI. pdf (accessed January 14, 2019).
- 82. John S. McCain National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2019, Public Law 115-232.
- 83. National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2018, Public Law 115-91, Section 1280.
- 84. Tara Copp, "'Fort Trump': US Considers Permanent Base in Poland," *Military Times*, September 18, 2018, https://www.militarytimes.com/news/ your-military/2018/09/18/trump-us-may-put-permanent-base-in-poland/?utm\_source=clavis (accessed October 31, 2018).
- Ministry of National Defense, Republic of Poland, "Proposal for a U.S. Permanent Presence in Poland," 2018, p. 15, https:// g8fip1kplyr33r3krz5b97d1-wpengine.netdna-ssl.com/wp-content/uploads/2018/05/Proposal-for-a-U.S.-Permanent-Presence-in-Poland-2018.pdf (accessed November 8, 2018).
- 86. NATO's Enhanced Forward Presence, North Atlantic Treaty Organization, February 2018, https://www.nato.int/nato\_static\_fl2014/assets/pdf/pdf\_2018\_02/20180213\_1802-factsheet-efp.pdf (accessed November 8, 2018).
- Christopher Woody, "The US Air Force Is Spending Big to Upgrade Bases Near Russia and Testing out a 'Base in a Box' to Make it Easier," Business Insider, August 28, 2018, https://www.businessinsider.com/air-force-upgrading-eastern-europe-bases-testing-base-in-abox-2018-8 (accessed November 9, 2018).
- 88. The Heritage Foundation, *Index of U.S. Military Strength*, "Assessing the Global Operating Environment: Europe," October 4, 2018, https://www.heritage.org/military-strength/assessing-the-global-operating-environment/europe.
- Daniel Kochis and Thomas W. Spoehr, "It's Time to Move US Forces Back to Europe," Defense One, September 13, 2017, https://www.defenseone.com/ideas/2017/09/its-time-move-us-forces-back-europe/140950/ (accessed October 31, 2018).
- 90. Stacy Meichtry and Laurence Norman, "France's Macron Calls for Creating a 'European Army,'" The Wall Street Journal, November 6, 2018, https://www.wsj.com/articles/frances-macron-calls-for-creating-a-european-army-1541528803 (accessed November 8, 2018). While Macron and German Chancellor Angela Merkel called for a European army "one day" as recently as November 2018, just two months later Germany admitted that such an army is "already taking shape." See Katrin Erhold and Steven Erlanger, "Merkel Joins Macron in Calling for a European Army 'One Day,'" The New York Times, November 13, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/11/13/world/europe/merkel-macron-european-army.html (accessed January 14, 2018), and Jon Lockett, "Germany Admits the EU Is Already Building a 'United' Army," The Sun, January 11, 2019, https://www.thesun.co.uk/news/8169833/germany-defence-minister-eu-building-united-army/ (accessed January 14, 2019).
- European Union, "Shared Vision, Common Action: A Stronger Europe—A Global Strategy for the European Union's Foreign and Security Policy," June 2016, p. 4, https://eeas.europa.eu/archives/docs/top\_stories/pdf/eugs\_review\_web.pdf (accessed November 9, 2018).
- 92. North Atlantic Treaty Organization, "The North Atlantic Treaty," Washington, DC, April 4, 1969, https://www.nato.int/cps/ic/natohq/official\_texts\_17120.htm (accessed November 8, 2018).
- 93. Andrew Rettman, "Merkel: Nord Stream 2 Is 'Political," *EU Observer*, April 11, 2018, https://euobserver.com/energy/141570 (accessed November 9, 2018).

- 94. Brian Parkin and Anna Shiryaevskaya, "Two Small Towns in Germany Seek to Realize Trump's LNG Dream," Bloomberg, October 22, 2018, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-10-22/two-small-towns-in-germany-vie-to-make-trump-s-Ing-dream-reality (accessed November 9, 2018).
- Alissa de Carbonnel, "Germany to Build LNG Plant in 'Gesture' to U.S. Drive to Sell More," Reuters, September 18, 2018, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-eu-energy-usa-russia/germany-to-build-lng-plant-in-gesture-to-u-s-drive-to-sell-more-idUSKCN1LY25H (accessed November 9, 2018).
- "U.S. Maintains Option of Sanctions Related to Nord Stream 2—Perry," *The Economic Times*, November 9, 2018, https://energy.economictimes. indiatimes.com/news/oil-and-gas/u-s-maintains-option-of-sanctions-related-to-nord-stream-2-perry/66555052 (accessed November 9, 2018).
- 97. Margarita Assenova, "Europe and Nord Stream 2: Myths, Reality, and the Way Forward," Center for European Policy Analysis, June 2018, p. 1, https://www.cepa.org/europe-and-nord-stream-2 (accessed November 9, 2018).
- 98. Ibid., p. 40.
- 99. Steven Groves and Ted R. Bromund, "Obama Says No to Landmines," *National Review Online*, September 25, 2014, http://www.nationalreview. com/article/388807/obama-says-no-landmines-steven-groves-ted-r-bromund (accessed November 5, 2018).
- 100. National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2017, Public Law 114-328.
- 101. U.S. House of Representatives, "Conference Report to Accompany H.R. 2810-National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2018."
- 102. Harold Hongju Koh, "Opening Statement for the United States Delegation," Third Conference of the High Contracting Parties to Protocol V on Explosive Remnants of War, November 9, 2009, http://geneva.usmission.gov/2009/11/09/erw/ (accessed November 5, 2018).
- 103. Matthew Cox, "Army Concerned Over Ban on Cluster Munitions, Land Mines," Military.com, May 2, 2017, http://www.military.com/dailynews/2017/05/02/army-concerned-over-ban-on-cluster-munitions-land-mines.html (accessed November 5, 2018).
- 104. Ibid.
- 105. Valerie Insinna, "Here's How the Air Force Is Fixing the F-35's Moving Target Problem," *Defense News*, March 13, 2017, https://www.defensenews.com/air/2017/03/13/here-s-how-the-air-force-is-fixing-the-f-35-s-moving-target-problem/ (accessed November 2, 2018).
- 106. Lindsey M. Burke and Anne Ryland, "A G.I. Bill for Children of Military Families: Transforming Impact Aid into Education Savings Accounts," Heritage Foundation Backgrounder No. 3180, June 2, 2017, https://www.heritage.org/education/report/gi-bill-children-military-familiestransforming-impact-aid-education-savings.
- 107. Lindsey M. Burke, "A G.I. Bill for Children from Military Families," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, January 29, 2018, https://www.heritage. org/education/commentary/gi-bill-children-military-families.
- 108. Burke and Ryland, "A G.I. Bill for Children of Military Families: Transforming Impact Aid into Education Savings Accounts."
- 109. Ibid.
- 110. National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2017, Public Law 114-328.
- 111. Aline Quester and Robert Shuford, "Population Representation in the Military Services: Fiscal Year 2015 Summary Report," Center for Naval Analyses, January 2017, https://www.cna.org/CNA\_files/PDF/DRP-2017-U-015567-Final.pdf (accessed November 16, 2018).
- 112. U.S. House of Representatives, "Conference Report to Accompany H.R. 2810-National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2018."
- U.S. Government Accountability Office, "DOD Needs to Improve Business Processes to Ensure Patron Benefits and Achieve Operational Efficiencies," GAO Report to Congressional Committees, GAO-17-80, March 23, 2017, https://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-17-80 (accessed November 16, 2018).
- 114. U.S. Department of Defense, "Department of Defense Infrastructure Capacity," October 2017, https://lyxsm73j7aop3quc9y5ifaw3-wpengine. netdna-ssl.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/10/101717\_DoD\_BRAC\_Analysis.pdf (accessed November 16, 2018).
- 115. John S. McCain National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2019, Public Law 115-232, section 2821.
- 116. James Mattis, "Written Statement for the Record," testimony before the Committee on Armed Services, U.S. House of Representatives, June 12, 2017, http://docs.house.gov/meetings/AS/AS00/20170612/106090/HHRG-115-AS00-Bio-MattisJ-20170612.pdf (accessed November 16, 2018).
- 117. Frederico Bartels, "Guidelines for a Better—and Necessary—Round of BRAC," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3257, October 19, 2017, http://www.heritage.org/defense/report/guidelines-better-and-necessary-round-brac.
- 118. Tori Whiting, "Buy American" Laws: A Costly Policy Mistake That Hurts Americans," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3218, May 18, 2017, https://www.heritage.org/trade/report/buy-american-laws-costly-policy-mistake-hurts-americans.
- 119. The Buy American Act of 1933, 41 U.S. Code §§ 8301-8305.
- 120. Kate M. Manuel et al., "Domestic Content Restrictions: The Buy American Act and Complementary Provisions of Federal Law," Congressional Research Service, September 12, 2016, https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R43354.pdf (accessed December 18, 2018).
- 121. Ibid.

## THE ROLE OF THE 2020 NATIONAL DEFENSE AUTHORIZATION ACT (NDAA) IN REBUILDING THE U.S. MILITARY

- 122. Michaela Platzer, "Buying American: Protecting U.S. Manufacturing Through the Berry and Kissell Amendments," Congressional Research Service, May 18, 2017, https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R44850.pdf (accessed December 18, 2018).
- 123. Inspector General, "Summary Report of DoD Compliance with the Berry Amendment and the Buy American Act," U.S. Department of Defense, Report No. DODIG-2018-070, February 6, 2018, https://www.oversight.gov/sites/default/files/oig-reports/DODIG-2018-070.pdf (accessed December 18, 2018).
- 124. National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2010, Public Law 111-288.
- 125. Stan Soloway, "It's Time to Bury A-76—It Worked Once, But Its Day Is Past," *Government Executive*, January 4, 2017, http://www.govexec.com/ excellence/promising-practices/2017/01/its-time-bury-76it-worked-once-its-day-past/134305/ (accessed November 16, 2018).
- 126. Susan M. Gates and Albert A. Robbert, *Personnel Savings in Competitively Sourced DoD Activities*, RAND Corporation Monograph, 2000, https://www.rand.org/pubs/monograph\_reports/MR1117.html (accessed November 16, 2018).
- 127. Valerie Ann Bailey Grasso, "Circular A-76 and the Moratorium on DOD Competitions: Background and Issues for Congress," Congressional Research Service *Report for Congress*, January 13, 2013, https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R40854.pdf (accessed November 16, 2018).
- 128. Frederico Bartels, "Renewing OMB Circular A-76 Competitions: Savings and Greater Effectiveness," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3334, August 2, 2018, https://www.heritage.org/defense/report/renewing-omb-circular-76-competitions-savings-and-greater-effectiveness.
- 129. Office of the Under Secretary of Defense (Comptroller), "Department of Defense Budget Fiscal Year 2019: Construction Programs (C-1)," U.S. Department of Defense, February 2018, https://comptroller.defense.gov/Portals/45/Documents/defbudget/fy2019/fy2019\_c1.pdf (accessed December 18, 2018).
- James Sherk, "Labor Department Can Create Jobs by Calculating Davis-Bacon Rates More Accurately," Heritage Foundation Backgrounder No. 3185, January 21, 2017, http://www.heritage.org/jobs-and-labor/report/labor-department-can-create-jobs-calculating-davis-bacon-ratesmore.
- 131. Baker Spring, "Performance-Based Logistics: Making the Military More Efficient," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 2411, May 6, 2010, http://www.heritage.org/defense/report/performance-based-logistics-making-the-military-more-efficient.
- 132. Daniel Gouré, "Performance-Based Logistics Contracts Continue to Prove Their Value," Lexington Institute, January 17, 2014, http://www.lexingtoninstitute.org/performance-based-logistics-contracts-continue-to-prove-their-value/ (accessed November 16, 2018).
- 133. U.S. Department of Defense, Assistant Secretary of Defense, Logistics & Materiel Readiness, PBL Guidebook: A Guide to Developing Performance-Based Arrangements, 2016, http://acqnotes.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/07/Performance-Based-Logistics-Guidebook-March-2016.pdf (accessed November 16, 2018).
- 134. Idrees Ali and Mike Stone, "Pentagon Fails Its First-Ever Audit, Official Says," Reuters, November 15, 2018, https://www.reuters.com/article/ us-usa-pentagon-audit/pentagon-fails-its-first-ever-audit-official-says-idUSKCN1NK2MC (accessed January 2, 2019).
- 135. Chief Financial Officers Act of 1990, Public Law 101-576.
- 136. Thomas W. Spoehr, "Bad Idea: Counting on the Pentagon Audit to Find Waste and Inefficiency," Defense 360 *Bad Ideas in National Security Series*, December 6, 2018, https://defense360.csis.org/bad-idea-counting-on-the-pentagon-audit-to-find-waste-and-inefficiency/ (accessed January 2, 2019).
- 137. Moshe Schwartz, "End-Year DOD Contract Spending," Congressional Research Service *In Focus*, November 17, 2017, https://fas.org/sgp/crs/ natsec/IF10365.pdf (accessed November 16, 2018).
- 138. Jason J. Fichtner and Robert Greene, "Curbing the Surge in Year-End Federal Government Spending: Reforming 'Use It or Lose It' Rules," Mercatus Center, September 2014, https://www.mercatus.org/system/files/Fichtner-Year-End-Spending.pdf (accessed November 16, 2018).
- 139. Bartels, "Continuing Resolutions Invariably Harm National Defense."
- 140. National Defense Strategy Commission, "Providing for the Common Defense," p. 46.
- 141. U.S. Department of Defense. "Funding History," Congressionally Directed Medical Research Programs, October 24, 2018, http://cdmrp.army. mil/about/fundinghistory (accessed November 16, 2018).
- 142. Paul J. Larkin, Jr., "Public Choice Theory and Occupational Licensing," Harvard Journal of Law & Public Policy Vol. 39 (2015), pp. 209–240, http://www.harvard-jlpp.com/wp-content/uploads/2010/01/39\_1\_Larkin\_F.pdf (accessed January 14, 2019), and U.S. Federal Trade Commission, "Remarks of Acting Chairman Maureen K. Ohlhausen: The FTC at 100 [Days]," May 3, 2017, https://www.ftc.gov/system/files/ documents/public\_statements/1213893/ohlhausen\_-\_ftc\_at\_100\_days\_5-3-17.pdf (accessed January 14, 2019).
- 143. Paul J. Larkin, Jr., "A Positive Step Toward Occupational Licensing Reform: The ALLOW Act," Heritage Foundation *Legal Memorandum* No. 212, July 21, 2017, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2017-07/LM-212\_0.pdf.
- 144. Larkin, "Public Choice Theory and Occupational Licensing."
- 145. Shoshana Weissmann and C. Jarrett Dieterle, "Why Do You Need a College Degree to Give Diet Advice?" *The Wall Street Journal*, January 31, 2018, https://www.wsj.com/articles/why-do-you-need-a-college-degree-to-give-diet-advice-1517439964 (accessed January 14, 2019).
- 146. Ibid. (citing 16 percent and 4.1 percent, respectively). See also John-Michael Seibler, "Licensing Laws Have Long Been a Drain on the Economy. But Florida Could Soon See Reform," The Daily Signal, January 19, 2018, https://dailysign.al/2r7TCe9.

- 147. U.S. Department of Homeland Security and U.S. Department of Defense, "Report on Barriers to Portability of Occupational Licenses Between States," March 2018, http://download.militaryonesource.mil/12038/MOS/Reports/barriers-to-portability-of-occupational-licenses-between-states.pdf (accessed December 18, 2018).
- 148. The Alternatives to Licensing that Lower Obstacles to Work Act, S. 3158, 114th Cong., 2d Sess. (2016); H.R. 6312, 114th Cong., 2d Sess. (2016).
- 149. Larkin, "Public Choice Theory and Occupational Licensing."
- 150. For more information, see Richard Glickstein, David LeMay, and Lieutenant Colonel Damon Friedman, "Spiritual Health and Military Suicide Prevention," Heritage Foundation panel discussion, November 29, 2018, video, https://www.heritage.org/defense/event/spiritual-health-andmilitary-suicide-prevention.

